

HOW ARE THE AIR FORCE PILOT RETENTION MEASURES

WORKING IN THE MOBILITY AIR FORCES?

GRADUATE RESEARCH PAPER

Ryan N. Strength, Major, USAF

AFIT-ENS-MS-20-J-055

DEPARTMENT OF THE AIR FORCE AIR UNIVERSITY

AIR FORCE INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

Wright-Patterson Air Force Base, Ohio

DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT A. APPROVED FOR PUBLIC

RELEASE; DISTRIBUTION UNLIMITED.

HOW ARE THE AIR FORCE PILOT RETENTION MEASURES WORKING IN THE MOBILITY AIR FORCES?

Ryan N. Strength, MS

Major, USAF

Committee Membership:

Alfred E. Thal, Jr., PhD Chair The views expressed in this graduate research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the United States Air Force, Department of Defense, or the United States Government. This material is declared a work of the U.S. Government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States.

HOW ARE THE AIR FORCE PILOT RETENTION MEASURES WORKING IN THE MOBILITY AIR FORCES?

GRADUATE RESEARCH PAPER

Presented to the Faculty

Department of Operational Sciences

Graduate School of Engineering and Management

Air Force Institute of Technology

Air University

Air Education and Training Command

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the

Degree of Master of Science in Operations Management

Ryan N. Strength, MS Major, USAF

June 2020

DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT A. APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE; DISTRIBUTION UNLIMITED.

Abstract

The Air Force has been battling the inability to fill requirements-based manning levels for at least the last four decades. Manning levels seem to ebb and flow with the currents of economic health, commercial airline hiring, and culture within the Air Force. Measures taken by the military to curb these currents are a pebble trying to curb the direction of a wave. Sure, enough pebbles, strategically placed, can curb a wave, but they need to be systematically employed in such a way as to continue the progress from the last iteration.

In 2017, General Goldfein, Chief of Staff of the Air Force, empowered Brigadier General Koscheski to stand up and lead an organization, named the Aircrew Task Force, focused on investigating, testing, and developing initiatives to improve the overall manning health of this so-called "national crisis" (McCullough, 2018). Since its birth, the task force has been through three directors and, after listening to continuous feedback from the masses, has executed numerous initiatives to address the areas of consistently negative feedback.

This research used a mixed-method research analysis approach to investigate the effect of current retention measures within the Mobility Air Forces pilot community. To do this, a survey was developed to test two specific areas: current aircrew climate and subjective interpretation of effectiveness on specific measures currently being employed. Inevitably the survey was not employed for a variety of reasons and analysis needed to be performed on existing data sets from an Air Force survey, but the groundwork has been laid for future researchers to execute. Lastly, a forecast was built in the final stages of this research to forecast the effects of the COVID-19 global pandemic on Air Force MAF pilot retention. These projections should help gain insight into near-term pilot manning requirements.

v

Acknowledgments

I want to express my sincere appreciation to my wife and children for always being there for me and allowing me the time this year to address this research. I would also like to express my sincere appreciation to my faculty advisor, Dr. Al Thal, for his guidance and support throughout this research effort. I also owe much of my gratitude to the sponsor of my research Colonel Scott "Missing" Linck for his continued mentorship and constant feedback throughout this year. Thank you for granting me the latitude to maneuver throughout this body of research and to see where it took me. Lastly, I would like to express my sincere thanks to Dr. Esteban Soriano, for his review and continued feedback of my methodology throughout my drafting of this research.

To Mr. Al Harris, Mr. Bill Gaskins, Mrs. Pamela Bardot, and the EOS team, thank you for your continued support throughout this chaotic year. I know we haven't been easy on you, but you always came to our class with a smile, asking what you could do to help. Lastly, to my classmates, I could not have asked for a better group of friends to spend a year with. All of you have truly made this the 'best year of my career.' I look forward to serving alongside you of all very soon.

Take care.

Ryan N. Strength

Table of Contents

Abstract	v
Acknowledgments	vi
Table of Contentsv	'ii
Figuresi	ix
I. Introduction	1
General Issue	2
Problem Statement	3
Research Focus	5
Research Objectives/Questions	5
Methodology	6
Assumptions	8
Limitations	8
Implications	9
Research Project Structure	0
II. Literature Review1	1
Changing Climate Affecting Pilot Retention1	2
Relevant Research 1	7
Psychological Constructs	1
Negative Economic Effects 2	5
Summary	2
III. Methodology	3
Survey Development	3
Demographics	6
Implementation of Survey	7
Data Overview	7
Likert Scale	8

Division of Survey Data	41
Career Decisions Survey Analysis	41
Regression Analysis	42
Summary	43
IV Analysis and Results	15
IV. Analysis and Results	43
Research Objectives/Questions Analysis	45
Career Decisions Survey Analysis	
Retention Analysis on Gross Domestic Product (GDP) reaction to COVID-19	53
Summary	55
V. Conclusion and Recommendation	56
Conclusion of Research	56
Significance of Research	57
Recommendation for Action	57
Recommendation for Future Research	58
Conclusion	58
Appendix A. Air Mobility Retention Measures (AMRM) Survey	59
Appendix B. Retention Measures – Interrelationship Diagram	75
Appendix C 2019 Military Career Decisions Survey (Abbreviated)	76
Appendix C. 2017 Wintary Career Decisions Survey (Abbreviated)	
Appendix D. 2019 Military Career Decisions Survey Correlation Results	
Appendix E. 2019 AvB versus GDP ² Regression Analysis	102
Appendix F. Quad Chart (Story Board)	103
Reterences	104

Figures

Page
Figure 1. Pilot Health - Mobility Pilot Inventory (HAF/A3, 2019)2
Figure 2. Historical Major Airline Hires vs. Air Force Aviation Bonus Take Rates (adapted
from FAPA.aero Major Airline Pilot Hires and AFPC Retention Reports, 2019)4
Figure 3. Major Airline Hires (FAPA.aero, 2019)13
Figure 4. Revitalizing the Air Force Squadron – Clarity of Purpose (Barnett, 2018)16
Figure 5. Aviation Bonus Annual Contract (PSDM 19-06, 2019)
Figure 6. Air Force assigned Airmen average days TDY (HAF/A1XD, 2018)21
Figure 7. AMC assigned 11M (Mobility Pilot) average days TDY (HAF/A1XD, 2018)21
Figure 8. Organizational Culture Profile (O'Reilly, Chatman, & Caldwell, 1991, p. 34)23
Figure 9. Historical Major Airline Hires vs. Air Force Aviation Bonus Take Rates (adapted
from FAPA.aero Major Airline Pilot Hires and AFPC Retention Reports, 2019)26
Figure 10. US Stock Market, Cruises, & Airline Performance during the 2008 Economic
Crisis (Borko, 2018)
Figure 11. U.S. Air Carrier Profitability - DoT (Borko, 2018)
Figure 12. The Significance of the Spearman's Rank Correlation Coefficient and Degrees of
Freedom (Royal Geographical Society, 2020)
Figure 13. Example of a Box and Whisker plot (Galarnyk, 2018)
Figure 14. Example of Likert Scale Question (Live Survey, 2020)
Figure 15. 2019 Military Career Decisions Survey Participation (Mitchell, 2020)47
Figure 16. Career Intention Survey Demographics of 11M Pilots (Mitchell, 2020)47
Figure 17. Measure of 11M Satisfaction in 2019 Career Decisions Survey (Mitchell, 2020)48

Figure 18.	Question 38 from the 2019 Career Decisions Survey	.49
Figure 19.	Question 92 from the 2019 Career Decisions Survey	50
Figure 20.	Top Ranked "Leave" Influences for MAF Pilots (Mitchell, 2020)	51
Figure 21.	Top Ranked "Stay" Influences for MAF Pilots (Mitchell, 2020)	.52
Figure 22.	MAF AvB Forecast after COVID-19 effects	.54

HOW ARE THE AIR FORCE PILOT RETENTION MEASURES WORKING IN THE MOBILITY AIR FORCES?

I. Introduction

The retention and continuity of trained aviators exiting the Air Force mid-career, in pursuit of other ventures, continues to impact the Air Force's critical organizational and delivery elements. Numerous studies undertaken since the 1980s have generated data to understand better and mitigate the environmental, economic, social, familial, and other events and conditions that influence an aviator's decision to exit Air Force service at the mid-career point. Such exit actions speak directly to the Air Force's investment of time and other critical resources on what was initially envisioned as the training and cultivation of a cadre of aviators pledging long-term, career-long service.

In 1984, RAND Corporation (RAND), a global research organization, undertook a study in hopes of generating a retention model for Air Force officers. The study focused specifically on calculating metrics officers would utilize to determine if it was better for them to voluntarily stay in the military or leave. It focused on a wide range of variables, including compensation, retirement benefits, and personnel policies. A key finding concluded that offering monetary retention incentives at the *completion* of an officer's contractual commitment did little to influence the stay/leave decision of a rated officer (Gotz & McCall, 1984).

General Issue

The current decades-long trend of aviator mid-career exiting seems to correlate, at times, with a sinusoidal trend line, one that peaks and valleys on a variety of factors to include economic health, DoD military budget, military requirements, civilian competition, and now military culture. Some of these valleys have been self-induced, such as the 2010 Voluntary Separation Program (VSP) and the 2014 Reduction in Force (RIF) initiatives for targeting year groups (AMC/CSL, 2019), which may have served to worsen the already dwindling perception of culture within the force (reference Figure 1 for changes in pilot requirements over time). Readiness rates have predictably drifted from green to yellow to red, even with the downgrade of manning ratio percentages to aircraft (ACTF, 2019). These effects have rippled out to all operational wings, forcing Airmen to feel the continual strain on training requirements, operational flying, and administrative necessities asked and required of them, all while trying to manage a sustainable work-life balance.



Figure 1. Pilot Health - Mobility Pilot Inventory (HAF/A3, 2019)

This problem is not a new one. In the 1980s, commercial airline hiring began to surge, and the Air Force had to find a way to compete with a higher-paying, more pilot-oriented way of life that the consumer airline industry was more than willing to offer. By 1985, airline hiring had hit a then high-mark of 11,000 pilots a year. According to Kafer (1998), this forced government military branches to take action at the risk of losing a significant portion of its trained and experienced aviator workforce. By 1989, military-to-civilian aviation compensation had leveled out, to some degree, and through these measures, the military was able to reduce the level of migration of its workforce (Stone, Wiggins, Turner-Holland, & Looper, 1998).

Since then, and in more contemporary times, the Air Force has been challenged trying to keep enough pilots operational to meet all taskings and requirements. Observationally, the legacy model of old that anticipated a majority of operational aviators would make the Air Force a career, and in doing so, adopt the careerist progression system as a blueprint for success, may be unrealistic in today's culture and environment. A new look at aviator exiting trends and influencing factors may well be required to update the current aviator staffing and training paradigm so that it better serves top Air Force decision-makers.

Problem Statement

In recent years, data indicates that mobility pilots *increasingly* have been turning down the aviation bonus and opting for the path of an early exit from active duty in the hope of pursuing employment elsewhere. As shown in **Error! Reference source not found.**, comparatively measuring Aviation Bonus (AvB) take rates for Mobility Air Force (MAF) pilots versus major airline hiring resulted in a negative 93 percent correlation between the two variables. Although difficult to prove causality, it is easy to identify the connection between the

two variables, and in 2020 we sit at the peak of the airline hiring trend. This substantial aviator reduction in staffing across the board has markedly increased the Mobility Air Force (MAF) Personnel TEMPO (PERSTEMPO) Program among operational flying Squadrons, with the countering negative consequence of decreasing overall MAF world-wide capabilities. PERSTEMPO is essentially a measure of a service member's tours that station them away from their home base for longer than 30 days, or anytime they are stationed in a hostile setting (Hosek, 2004). In response to this trend of negative exodus from the Air Force, Chief of Staff of the Air Force (CSAF), General David L. Goldfein, directed the stand up of an organization, the Aircrew Task Force (ACTF), to (1) determine why increasing numbers of aviators are deciding to exit the Air Force mid-career and (2) provide actionable recommendations to the CSAF on how to effectively mitigate this pilot migration trend (Airman Magazine, 2018).



Figure 2. Historical Major Airline Hires vs. Air Force Aviation Bonus Take Rates (adapted from FAPA.aero Major Airline Pilot Hires and AFPC Retention Reports, 2019)

Research Focus

This research focused on developing a survey for future use to assess career intentions for pilots in the MAF in response to measures enacted by Headquarters Air Force (HAF) regarding aircrew retention. The focus is specifically aimed toward the pilot community as this society of individuals have continuously pled their grievances towards improving Airmanship culture. It will generate data regarding current conditions, considerations, and trends – referred to as "influencers" – that are impacting today's aviators and their decisions to remain in the military or exit mid-career. The data generated from the survey may assist decision-makers in determining if current strategies are indeed increasing retention rates or if perceived growing exit rates may require new retention initiatives. In addition to developing a survey, the research also examines data from provided by Air Force, Policy Analysis (AF/A1XD), which measured various career decisions for a variety of Airman throughout various places in their careers. Filtered down, this survey contained 25 questions specific to MAF pilots and their subjective opinion on the culture of the Air Force and their future career intentions.

Research Objectives/Questions

The primary objective of the survey is to identify how the different measures employed by the Air Force are impacting individual perception and retention of MAF pilots. Once administered, the survey will provide data to address the following questions.

- 1. What effect do the currently employed retention measures have on MAF pilots and their perception of Air Force culture?
- 2. How is the Air Force determining what retention measures need to be employed?
- 3. Is the ACTF focused on the most appropriate and prioritized initiatives?

4. What has history proved from the previous economic downturns and their effect on pilot retention?

A second objective of the research is to examine responses by MAF pilots to the 2019 Career Decision Survey to find determining factors that influence their decision in exiting the Air Force.

- 1. What are the factors where the Air Force is viewed as underwhelming by MAF pilots?
- 2. What factors influence MAF pilots the most in their decisions to leave the military?
- 3. Is there a distinct correlation between unsatisfied factor and decisions to exit the military?

Finally, a third objective is to determine if the impending economic recession caused by the COVID-19 pandemic influence MAF pilots decision to stay or leave the military.

Methodology

Both quantitative and qualitative research strategies will capture respondents' views and data regarding contemporary trends, attitudes, and opinions on the different implemented retention efforts and culture. Along with specific references to current retention measures employed by the Air Force towards pilots, the survey will also include specific psychological constructs identified within these initiatives to measure a correlational change in the perception of the Air Force. The psychological constructs included will be Trust, Organizational Culture Profile, Pay Satisfaction, Job Satisfaction, Organizational Commitment, and Perceived Organizational Support and will be elaborated more in Chapter II. These constructs have appeared throughout the literature review as show having a clear correlation with retention and

will aid in gaging impact of specific measures throughout. The survey will be distributed to a purposively sampled cohort of Air Mobility Command (AMC) operational squadrons, focusing on pilots from various experiences, retirement programs, and years of service. Once compiled, the quantitative and qualitative data will be analyzed to determine the effectiveness of specific retention measures referenced by respondents. Any documented constructive suggested amendments generated by surveyed aviators will be annotated and made available to the ACTF.

Following, a quantitative analysis of demographically cleansed data provided by AF/A1XD was accomplished to identify factors negatively affecting a pilot's decision to remain in the Air Force. Data provided by AF/A1XD were resultant data collected from the 2019 Career Decisions Survey to Airmen and were cleansed to identify MAF pilots exclusively. The applicable survey data were converted to five-point Likert scale form to perform a Spearman correlation analysis on all of the 40 analyzed question data. IBM SPSS statistical software and Microsoft Excel were used to perform computational analysis on these data (Appendix D). The resultant analysis allows for a statically significant conclusion on identifying factors negatively affecting retention.

Lastly, a quantitative analysis of AvB and U.S. Gross Domestic Product (GDP) will be analyzed to generate a regression forecasting for AvB consistent with a post-economic recessive environment. Data were pulled from existing Air Force retention reports to quantify annual changes in pilot retention and U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis (BEA) to quantify annualized changes in GDP and GDP growth per quarter. In order to produce an equation allowable for short-term future forecast, Microsoft Excel was used to perform a regression analysis on these factors. This analysis allowed for a measurable forecast over the next few years consistent with

correlation between GDP, GDP growth per quarter, AvB, and respective economic response to historically comparable occurrences.

Assumptions

This study will assume that Air Force manning and funding will remain constant and that there are no impending initiatives to force shape staff. Further, this study will develop a subset for the MAF and will assume that the findings resonate with the rest of the populace.

Limitations

This research encountered a variety of limitations throughout the research, which led to time delays, physical and virtual limitations, and connectivity hurdles that needed to be overcome. The first was a 15 percent reduction in time to perform the study and research project, as the entire curriculum for Advanced Studies of Air Mobility (ASAM) decreased from a 13-month to an 11-month program. Moreover, during the initial stages of this research, the Corona-virus (COVID-19) pandemic emerged globally. From this, a variety of limitations ensued, which included but was not limited to a global health crisis, social distancing, federal travel bans, military stop movement orders, state and federal stay at home orders, supply chain disruptions, overwhelmed telecommunication networks, and a global recession. These disruptions affected quality research by restricting access to the approving officials, global networks, dedicated and focused research, and access to the surveyed population. As a result of these limitations, a majority of the research efforts were focused on the literature review, methodology, and survey development.

There were a variety of areas in the survey that were being tested and analyzed from multiple perspectives. So much so, that survey fatigue would most likely play a part throughout the data collection portion of the research and then propagate into the finding. A large number of questions pertained to the demographics of the surveyed population and perceived culture within the Air Force. These questions are vital to assessing the current situation that each surveyed member is experiencing so that their responses can be appropriately categorized and measured. However, the extensive research into the characteristics of each surveyed individual may adversely affect the survey's specific findings.

Lastly, after months of formulating research by dissecting current retention measures, analyzing psychological constructs, coordinating with participating operational Squadrons, and developing an Air Mobility Retention Measures (AMRM) Pilot Survey, a request to disperse the survey was denied by the Air Force Survey Office (AFSO) at the Air Force Personnel Center (AFPC) on April 29, 2020. With this limitation occurring in the final stages of the research project, a more generalized review of the MAF retention measures must be incorporated into the study.

Implications

The Air Force has been impacted by pilot manning issues for decades, with data indicating increased trends and impacts, particularly since the early 1980s. Numerous studies have identified the commercial airline industry and its cyclical hiring periods as the primary catalyst to attract Air Force aviators. Until the recent COVID-19 interruption, airlines worldwide were in the midst of another substantial hiring period. Although this pandemic will most likely stall the exodus of Air Force pilots, the hiring cycle will eventually return. Therefore, it is

pertinent that the Air Force find ways to curb the declining retention levels. With the findings produced by this research, the HAF will be able to adjust their tactics towards pilot retention and more effectively employ ACTF efforts towards retention.

Research Project Structure

This research investigates whether the employed retention measures are palatable responses for MAF aviators and if these actions are steps in the right direction to foster a more employee-focused culture. Chapter II will review the literature from the last few decades focusing on Air Force pilot retention and associated factors. Next, Chapter III will review the methodology employed in collecting and analyzing the data. Here an outline of the survey generation, employment plan, and regression analysis will be detailed. Chapter IV will include all analyses and findings that resulted from the data collection portion of the research. The main themes from the findings will be detailed in this section, focusing on the essential data pertaining to the research objectives and questions. Lastly, Chapter V will conclude the research by summarizing its findings and laying out recommendations for action.

II. Literature Review

The Air Force's ability to fill its pilot staffing requirements has continuously been a workforce challenge, whether having to deal with a struggling United States economy resulting in staffing overages or having to compete with a strong pilot hiring market and, thus, struggling to fill congressionally funded billets. Over the last four decades, this operational cycle has occurred multiple times, particularly when the military is saturated with personnel, following a conflict, and the resulting drawdown of personnel in order to meet its current financial end state. Alternatively, when the economy is doing well, and there is an abundance of ready employment options outside the military, it can be a substantial challenge for the military to retain its performers. This workforce challenge can result in extensive measures taken by the Air Force to retain its vital workforce and key performers. When the military had encountered these barriers in the past, it responded with monetary countermeasures.

This chapter will review areas in recent history where changes in military and economic climate have affected demands for the operational workforce. Further, it will show how these changes have affected Air Force pilot retention as the draw for civilian employment with a higher quality of life has been more plentiful in certain areas in time. Next, a review of past research on military retention will be reviewed, as there have been many studies of the last few decades regarding this continuous shortfall. Next, a review of psychological constructs will be summarized as they will later take part in the data collection method and apply it to its findings. Lastly, as COVID-19 has emerged as a global pandemic and drastically affected the economy in 2020, a look at last economic downturns and their effect on pilot retention will close out the remainder of this chapter.

Changing Climate Affecting Pilot Retention

Commercial airlines struggled to maintain profitability after the September 11, 2001, terrorist attacks (9/11) on the Pentagon and World Trade Center towers. In particular, a dramatic drop in elective and business air travel drastically impacted airline business demand. Furthermore, the time required for a governmental assessment and corresponding proactive response of aviation safety regulations were identified as impacting passenger loads.

The 9/11 attacks had a sudden negative impact on the American economy. On the first day of trading after the attacks, the stock market fell 7.1 percent, affecting Finance and Air Transportation industries with an eventual 60 percent job loss in those sectors (Editors, 2010). Lai and Lu (2005) found that the 9/11 attacks produced significant abrupt and temporary impacts across the air transportation industry. Shown in Figure 3, a substantial drop in airline hiring can be seen, and this drop did not cease until a year later. Within three years, however, the airline industry recovered its economic footing. Domestic and international air passenger travel reached its pre-9/11 highs in July 2004 and has continued its steady growth, until now (U.S. Department of Transportation, 2017).



Figure 3. Major Airline Hires (FAPA.aero, 2019)

The aviation industry's climate changed drastically between 2007 and today due to myriad legislative, fiscal, and procedural changes throughout both the commercial and Department of Defense sectors. Beginning in 2007, a significant amendment to transportation law took place, extending the retirement age of passenger airline pilots from 60 to 65 (Fair Treatment of Experienced Pilots Act, 2007). This change amended legislation that had been in place for 47 years and brought the U.S. airline industry up to standards with the International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) and the international community (President Makes It Official: Age 65 Is Now the Law, 2007). This amendment was significant for airlines because the new pilot age range extended their pilot levels for another five years. It enabled previously expected retirees to continue flying for the airlines for 60 additional months while also permitting airline companies five additional years to establish replacement aircrew for their commercial requirements.

Following a February 2009 Colgan Airlines crash, where the National Transportation Safety Board (NTSB) determined that the Pilot in Command (PIC) and co-pilot had "little operational experience" flying the plane, federal regulations were revised to increase the training requirement for commercial airline pilots. Most notably, this amendment raised the minimum required flight hours from as little as 250 to now 1,500 hours (Perceman, 2010).

This law placed a premium on military pilots' experience, as they offered commercial carriers easily verifiable training records with explicit details on the variety and complexity of their flying experience. It also made military pilots more attractive to airlines since *only* military pilots and graduates of qualified undergraduate degree aviation programs could get commercial licenses with less than 1,500 training hours (Silk, 2017). The mandated increase in minimum flight training hours made the financing and procurement of these types of hours more expensive for the non-military pilot, up to \$200,000 in training expenses, thus making civilian pilot entry into this profession more difficult (Silk, 2017). Further, a majority of U.S. airlines (i.e., Southwest, United, Spirit) subsequently required a four-year degree in order to be hired as a pilot, making the entry into that sector even more difficult for the average civilian striving to be an airline pilot (Brosnan, 2019).

In 2013, sequestration hit the Air Force, resulting in fewer flying-training hours, fewer Airmen, and a reduction in pilot production. In Fiscal Year 2014, force management programs implemented by the Air Force had the effect of reducing officer manning by 4,240 through voluntary and involuntary measures. Although necessary from a budgetary standpoint, these programs impacted the Air Force's ability to maintain its "family first" stance on culture. During

this period, 5,072 officers and 11,726 enlisted members were meeting retention boards regarding continued employment (AF closes FY14 force management programs, 2014). Operationally, this resulted in 475 Air Force pilots separating before their Active Duty Service Commitments (ADSC) and furthering the Air Force's pilot shortage (Glover, 2018).

In his 2018 study of the effects of sequestration since 2013, Benitez (2018) concluded that "since sequestration hit in 2013, the Air Force has produced roughly 175 fewer active-duty pilots annually than it had before sequestration." More recently, in a February 2019 presentation on sequestration to the Air Force Subcommittee on Personnel, Lieutenant General Kelly opined that one-third of the Air Force's combat flying Squadrons were shut down. Nearly 30,000 Airmen were removed from active duty to meet the fiscal limitation set forth by the Budget Control Act (Kelly, 2019).

In 2017, the Air Force decided to take a specific action with the creation of the Aircrew Crisis Task Force, referred to as the ACTF. The goal of the ACTF was to have an organization charged explicitly with researching why pilots were choosing to leave the Air Force and correct it. Since its inception, the ACTF has performed numerous outreach events to MAF operational airbases to take a realistic "pulse" on the aircrew performing the mission. In his review of these outreach initiatives, Sowell (2019) concluded that, at multiple levels, the Air Force cannot "produce" enough aviators to meet the current pilot shortage and that alternate production measures should be incorporated into the overall manning initiative in order to yield sufficient manning levels.

In the latter years of the 2010 decade, the Air Force determined the need to actively employ additional measures to retain its aviators and, by 2018, had a variety of measures in place to attack the exodus of its pilot workforce. General Goldfein subsequently employed efforts on a

variety of fronts, including recruiting and training of more new pilots, returning retired pilots to active duty, convincing experienced pilots to stay longer, refining organizational culture, and improving the lives of pilots (Losey, 2018).

Along with these measures, revitalizing Air Force Squadrons has been one of the most publicized initiatives. Critical components of the support structure that was inherent within the Squadron was lost in 2013 during sequestration. With the 2018 budget, however, Squadron vitality was identified as a priority (Figure 4), and more support was allocated to the Squadron level (Losey, 2018). This show of support began with 200 personnel positions allocated to Commander Support Staff (CSS) functions and 961 additional civilian positions dedicated to absorb Squadron requirements (Brissett, 2017). This budgetary change provided the action needed to assign additional workforce to these duties, which were previously burdening Squadron Airmen.

ESPI D Every Ai	RIT ECORPS irman says, who belongs to (Respected Unit) fighter (Membership)	work VERIFIABLE MISSION SUCCESS
PUR	POSEFUL LEADERSHIP at all levels say: "The team I lead establishes, understands, measures, and achieves well-defined wins aligned with my unit's mission purpose." Success on Purpose "My lasting contribution is my Developing and ret better technicians, le and teammates is my most imp achieves	(team. taining eaders, among portant nents." (Focus on outcomes over compliance)
	"I create an environment where Airmen take calculated risks toward mission success and I trust	and the Airmen, family ork-life

Figure 4. Revitalizing the Air Force Squadron – Clarity of Purpose (Barnett, 2018)

As of March 2020, the Air Force was 2,100 pilots short of their planned goal. This shortage accounts for ten percent of the required number of pilots outlined as necessary to carry out the National Defense Strategy (NDS) or simultaneous contingency requirements (Losey, 2020). Programs that were created intentionally to help curb the mass exodus of pilots have yet to mature, and some have not attracted aviator interest.

As an example, consider the Aviation Technical Track (ATT) (also referred to as the 'flyonly' track). The 'fly-only' track emerged within AMC in July 2018 as a means to retain mobility pilots with valuable experience and skills, but without the internal motivation for managerial staffing. This initiative aimed at offering flexibility to pilots in how they serve, through a refocus to the cockpit and reduced developmental requirements and non-flying related duties (AMC/PA, 2018). As of March 2020, the 'fly-only' track has been canceled due to limited interest and Airmen's applications. At the time of its cancellation, there were two airmen enrolled in AMC's ATT. When asked, surveys showed that pilots lack the interest in the program, and most of them showed apprehension of being the first to attempt this beta test (Pawlyk, 2020).

Relevant Research

In 1984, the Air Force contracted with RAND Corporation to conduct an analysis on Air Force officers and build a dynamic retention model outlining the decision-making process that an officer takes when deciding whether to "stay or go." This analysis took into account numerous variables from the 1973–1977 time period, including compensation, retirement, promotion rates, source of commission, rating, year of service, and state to which they were returning or leaving. From this evaluation, a formula was derived outlining the optimum time to leave the military,

dependent on the highest favorable output. This model allowed RAND to run a variety of scenarios to determine the impact that policy changes would have on retention rates. Models were generated with regards to altering situations, increase in pay and allowances, the introduction of bonus, retirement annuity change, increased flight pay, and aligning pay increases with the Consumer Price Index (CPI). These simulations showed increases in retention for all of these scenarios, except changes in the retirement annuity (Gotz & McCall, 1984).

In 1988, the Government Accountability Office (GAO) reviewed the Air Force Requirements, Inventory, and Related Data. The review showed that through a service-wide officer retention survey aimed at aviators, most aviators were satisfied with pay but felt other factors weighed more negatively on their decision to stay or leave the military. For example, the majority of respondents agreed that they were "dissatisfied with long-duty hours, the number of non-flying duties, and a lack of "say" in specific job assignments" (GAO, 1988). The GAO's analysis found, as well, that monetary compensation would affect a pilot's decision to stay or leave the military. Specifically, in 1988, a \$4,000 to \$6,000 per year bonus would increase retention for overall year groups, and a \$12,000 per year bonus would better retain the younger pilot force (as they would have more career years in the civilian sector) (GAO, 1988). The current 2020 bonuses will land between \$25,000 and \$35,000 per year, depending on the type of aircraft the pilot flies, as shown in Figure 5.

0	AvB contract of 3 – 9 years (in whole year increments only); annual payments based on the three-to-six year rates of the aviator's Core ID community as set in Tier 1 through Tier 4:
	 <u>Tier 1 - \$35,000</u> ▲ Mobility Pilot Tier 2 - \$35,000 Tier 3 - \$30,000 Tier 4 - \$25,000
0	Minimum contract length of three years; maximum contract length of nine years but no contract may extend beyond 24 YAS

Figure 5. Aviation Bonus Annual Contract (PSDM 19-06, 2019)

In 1998, the Armed Forces & Society published an article that established a correlation between financial compensations and a pilot's decision to stay in or get out of the military. Through their research, the authors built a pilot retention model based on flying status, Major Weapons System (MWS), ADSC, source of commission, gender, bonus applicability, hours flown, and myriad other variables. Through the model, their research confirmed their hypothesis that a "pilot bonus program was able to make military compensation more competitive with the civilian counterpart" (Stone, Wiggins, Turner-Holland, & Looper, 1998). The research team was able to make this determination by comparatively analyzing their model results from 1981–1989, a time when there was no pilot bonus offered, and 1989–1991, the start of the pilot bonus program (Stone, Wiggins, Turner-Holland, & Looper, 1998).

In 2010, research was performed on a multitude of variables affecting the decision of Marine Corps officers to stay or leave the military, and when these variables were more than negligible in their decision-making process. The researchers found that retention rates rose during times of war escalation (Glaser, 2010). The research also analyzed reasons for leaving the military, including retirement, release, resignation, discharge, reservist discharge, and other factors that weighed into these separation decisions. Of note, age at commissioning and number of dependents appeared to have a statistically explainable relationship with a member's decision to separate. As age at commissioning rose, it correlated to a negative effect on a member's decision to remain in the military.

Conversely, as the number of dependents of a member increased, a decrease in conditional probability arose. Hence, the more children a military officer had, the more incentive they had to remain in the military. Glaser (2010) determined that this could be attributed to the supplemental support provided to them and their families.

In 2019, an assessment was performed by HAF/A1 on AMC PERSTEMPO and how it measured up against the rest of the Air Force personnel. The data were collected for the 2017–2018 calendar year and were resourced through five different personnel systems: Military Personnel Data System (MilPDS), Defense Travel System (DTS), Air Force Reserve Orders Writings System (AROWS-R), Air Reserve Orders Writing System (AROWS), and Deliberate and Crisis Action Planning and Execution Segments (DCAPES). From this data compilation, a tableau product was created to support senior leadership decision-making, shown in Figure 6 and Figure 7. Some of the main distinctions in the data showed that AMC pilots have, on average, a higher PERSTEMPO than pilots outside of AMC. Furthermore, the data showed that 55% of active-duty Airmen had between 0 - 15 days PERSTEMPO in the year in question (HAF/A1XD, 2019). These findings were insightful and showed that although AMC pilot manning levels are adequate for current operations, these Airmen are being utilized at a much higher rate than a majority of the rest of the Air Force.



Figure 6. Air Force assigned Airmen average days TDY (HAF/A1XD, 2018)



Figure 7. AMC assigned 11M (Mobility Pilot) average days TDY (HAF/A1XD, 2018)

Psychological Constructs

This research ties meaningful actions taken by the Air Force to psychological constructs intended to affect change in identified problem areas. In such, identifying the psychological constructs prevalent in the research is crucial to understanding what is affecting change and if so, how much change is it causing. The psychological constructs involved in this study are trust, organizational culture profile, pay satisfaction, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and perceived organizational support. These are constructs that were apparent in the initiatives the Air Force is employing and are vital in measuring to determine their effectiveness through employment. These psychological constructs have an astounding effect on investing in the whole person concept (work-life integration, family, and time for recreation and reflection), which has a powerful impact on engagement and retention (Zak, 2017). Each construct will be detailed below and will be further expanded into specific lines of questioning involved in the survey in Appendix B.

Trust is based on a process model, where the decision to trust is based on a variety of underlying subjective variables that conditions the intent to trust (Clark & Payne, 1997). In some senses, it is the willingness to render oneself vulnerable to another and, in that, dependent on the other for expected support (Mayer, Davis, & Schoorman, 1995). Trust is rooted in three factors that affect individuals differently, depending on their cognitive and mental make-up. These three trust factors are disposition-based, cognitive-based, and affect-based. Dispositionbased trust identifies inherent personality traits and, thus, a propensity to trust others. Cognitivebased trust utilizes a rational assessment of an individual and their capacity to be trusted. Does this individual have the pristine track record to warrant trustworthiness? Lastly, affect-based trust references emotions towards the individual in question and feelings towards them. This factor of trust is more emotional than rational, and these feelings towards this individual allow us to be vulnerable (Colquitt, LePine, & Wesson, 2017).

Organizational culture profile is a construct that allows an individual to assess their fit within an organization (O'Reilly, Chatman, & Caldwell, 1991). Ideally, in order to fit, individuals should align with the underlying cultural assumptions and values for the organization

for which they work. Culture, in and of itself, can reference many things from observable artifacts, like organizational logos, to espoused values of the organization, like beliefs, philosophies, and norms held by that organization (Colquitt, LePine, & Wesson, 2017). Organizational culture profile breaks down culture into seven distinct values: innovation, aggressive, outcome-oriented, stable, people-oriented, team-oriented, and detail-oriented (Figure 8). These values all represent specific types of organizational culture a body can take. However, there is no one best type of culture, and in many larger organizations, more than one is regularly adopted (O'Reilly, Chatman, & Caldwell, 1991).





Pay satisfaction is described as an employee's feelings about their pay. Is their pay adequate, deserving, and secure for all of their ordinary expenses, as well as any luxury items that they would like to purchase (Colquitt, LePine, & Wesson, 2017)? The highlight of this construct is that it weighs and compares what an employee receives versus what they want. Pay satisfaction, as detailed by Heneman and Schwab (1985), has four different dimensions within it: level, benefits, raises, and structure/administration. It is categorized as a multi-dimensional construct that measures multiple aspects of pay from an individual subjective point of view (Heneman & Schwab, 1985). From this hypothesis, Heneman and Schwab generated a Pay Satisfaction Questionnaire (PSQ) in which the dimensions could be tabulated through a quantitative and substantive measure. This PSQ will be utilized in the survey through the measurement of Likert scale questions.

Job satisfaction, as defined by Colquitt, LePine, and Wesson (2017), is the pleasurable emotional state resulting from the appraisal of an individual's job and experiences. Essentially, this construct represents how an individual "feels" and "thinks" about their job (Pond & Geyer, 1991). "Because job satisfaction seems to be a key driver of job performance, organizational commitment, and life satisfaction, it is important for managers to understand just how satisfied their employees are" (Colquitt, LePine, & Wesson, 2017).

Organizational commitment is defined as one's desire to remain a member of their current organization. This construct influences a person's determination to stay with their current organization or to leave (Cook & Wall, 1980). Organizational commitment can be further broken down into three types of commitment: affective, continuance, and normative. Affective commitment describes the emotional attachment one may have with their organization, while continuance commitment refers to a cost-benefit analysis associated with leaving an

organization. If a need to stay with an organization is because of the substantial costs incurred by leaving the organization, then there is a continuance commitment being had toward that organization. Lastly, normative commitment refers to the commitment one feels to an organization because of their obligation to it (Colquitt, LePine, & Wesson, 2017).

Perceived organizational support is the construct in which employees believe that the organization has a general positive or negative orientation towards them, which accounts for concern for their well-being and recognition of their contributions to the organization (Eisenberger, Huntington, Hutchison, & Sowa, 1986). Perceived organizational support is positively correlated with an employee's feelings to care for the organization's welfare and help the organization reach its goals. In essence, perceived organizational support creates a reciprocal emotional relationship with an employee and employee.

These six psychological constructs will be analyzed as they pertain to the employed retention measures by the Air Force. Furthermore, they will be grouped and incorporated into a survey that can be distributed to operational flying MAF pilots. Lastly, the 2019 Military Career Decisions Survey will be analyzed from this lens as well, as all of these constructs are prevalent throughout the survey and can provide insight into this study from a different data set. From this analysis, a correlation between specific measures and associated psychological constructs can be statistically tied to one another.

Negative Economic Effects

With the emergence of the COVID-19 pandemic, it is essential to evaluate similar points in time and their effect on the aviation industry and pilot retention. Referencing Figure 9, there is a clear correlation between major economic downturns and industry-leading airline hiring.

The two recent points in time that are most alike to the 2020 COVID-19 pandemic are the September 11, 2001, terrorist attack and the 2008 housing crisis. Although the current economic downturn is forecast to mimic both of these events combined, a look at both individually will help with understanding their direct impact on airline and retention topics alike (Ali, 2020). Lastly, the 1918 influenza pandemic will be examined separately, as many experts have compared our current environment to fit most appropriately with the Spanish Flu and its effects throughout the world.



Figure 9. Historical Major Airline Hires vs. Air Force Aviation Bonus Take Rates (adapted from FAPA.aero Major Airline Pilot Hires and AFPC Retention Reports, 2019)

"On September 11, 2001, militants associated with the Islamic extremist group al Qaeda hijacked four airplanes and carried out suicide attacks against targets in the United States. Two of the planes were flown into the twin towers of the World Trade Center in New York City, a third plane hit the Pentagon just outside Washington, D.C., and the fourth plane crashed in a field in Shanksville, Pennsylvania" (Angerer, 2018). These events devastated the 3,000 families who
lost loved ones that day, but they prompted travel initiatives to combat terrorism, which had shattering economic ramifications.

The immediate effects following the attack was a 7.1 percent drop in the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE), as most businesses had been evacuated due to safety concerns. However, in the months and years to follow, there were rippling effects throughout the U.S. economy. With the immediate closing of airports, the airlines had to absorb a direct cost from their revenue. Days later, when airports were allowed to open with expanded security measures, the passenger demand for air travel had diminished by 30 percent. To further this economic hit to airlines, a significant number of businesses suspended non-essential travel, which represented one of the airlines most profitable segments (Logan, 2018). This combination of decreased passenger demand, government-mandated cancellation of flights, and increased expenditures for enhanced security measures made it fiscally impossible for some airlines to survive. Even with a congressional emergency aid package of \$5 billion of direct federal aid and \$10 billion bailout in the form of guaranteed loans, some airlines were unable to recover from the devastation of September 11th (CNN.com, 2001). For example, U.S. Airways and United Airlines were two airlines that filed for Chapter 11 bankruptcy shortly after the attack (Logan, 2018). All of the havoc that took place put a drastic halt to significant airline hiring, resulting in a 75 percent reduction in hiring the following year (FAPA, 2020). Most airlines would not begin hiring again until 2007, and then soon after another event took place, the 2008 subprime mortgage crisis.

The stock market experienced the most significant single-day drop in history on September 29, 2008, until the 2020 stock market crash, as seen in Figure 10 (Amadeo, 2019). This catastrophic crash to the U.S. economy occurred not because of an extremist terrorist attack but was self-induced through actions taken by U.S. financial institutions. This resulted from

actions starting in the early 2000s when investors looking for high returns with relatively low risk began looking at the U.S. housing market as an easy opportunity to make money. Mortgaged-backed securities, or bundled mortgages, were pooled together, portioned, and sold off to individual investors. These types of investments were seen as low risk by lenders because if by chance a borrower defaulted on their mortgage, the bank could just sell the house for more money (Muller, Jenkins, Brungard, & Sweeney, 2015). As these mortgaged-back securities became more and more in demand by investors, lenders did their best to make more of them available by loosening their standards regarding mortgage approvals. This loosening of standards, along with predatory lending practices with variable interest rates, fueled the housing bubble that eventually popped. "When the housing market became saturated, and interest rates started to rise, people defaulted on their loans," which in turn drastically devalued the derivatives that they were bundled into and sold as insured investments among financial institutions (Amadeo, 2019). Momentum from these events continued until trading and credit markets froze, the stock market crashed, and the U.S. economy found itself in another recession (Muller, Jenkins, Brungard, & Sweeney, 2015).



Figure 10. US Stock Market, Cruises, & Airline Performance during the 2008 Economic Crisis (Borko, 2018)

In the wake of the economic crisis, businesses leaned their finances and consumers stopped discretionary spending, which directly affected the airline industry profitability. From January 2007 to March 2009, airline stocks declined 68 percent while other travel-related industries (i.e., hotels, resorts, and cruise lines) fell 74 percent (Borko, 2018). In an industry that already enjoyed razor-thin profit margins, a reduction in demand of that magnitude indeed injured their bottom line and can be identified through their profitability in Figure 11. U.S. air carriers did not see revenue hit positive numbers until mid-2010, and likewise, airline hiring froze until each air carrier could justify expanding their pilot force. American airlines hiring in 2009 was 2.3 percent of the previous year and did not increase substantially until 2013 (FAPA, 2020).



Figure 11. U.S. Air Carrier Profitability - DoT (Borko, 2018)

These economic downturns are the closest relatable instances that we have to compare to what is occurring in the global economy in 2020. The U.S. economy is on its way to its next recession due to the halt in every foreseeable discretionary expenditure, and the travel industry is going right along with it (Ali, 2020). To combat this, the U.S. Congress passed a \$2 trillion relief package aimed at helping industries and individuals who have been greatly affected by COVID-19 pandemic. For airlines, the deal included restrictions that they cannot buy back stock, no Chief Executive Officer (CEO) bonuses are allowed, and they cannot lay off employees until late in 2020 (CNBC, 2020). However, this will not fare well for prospective pilots looking to be hired in the near future.

Lastly, an examination of the 1918 Spanish Flu will help assess expected economic outcomes from the most recent global pandemic in modern history. The Spanish Flu affected the human body in the same way that COVID-19 seems to, by damaging the respiratory system.

What made the Spanish Flu so deadly is that the virus would specifically weaken a victim's bronchial tubes and lungs, thus clearing the way for bacterial pneumonia (History.com Editors, 2020). Although it seems to affect similar areas of the body, its most affected demographic differ. While COVID-19 has ravaged individuals with compromised immune systems (older adults or individuals with severe underlying medical conditions), the Spanish Flu was more likely to cause death in individuals aged 18–40 (CDC Editor, 2020). This was because death was not caused by the Spanish Flu itself, but by the body's immunological reaction to the virus. Thus, individuals with the strongest immune systems were the most likely to perish (Garrett, 2007). With this being the case, it resulted in severe economic consequences for families who had just lost their primary source of income.

Although populations globally are implementing similar measures to combat COVID-19 as were taken during the 1918 Spanish Flu, economies are structured much differently in 2020. They will, in turn, react differently to this pandemic. In 1918, the economy was significantly less centralized, meaning that many different regions bore the brunt of their miniature economic struggles instead of one massive reaction from one centralized economy. Furthermore, while the second wave of the Spanish Flu occurred during World War One (WWI), it had no supply chains to disrupt and did not affect global economies as severely as COVID-19 has (The Infographics Show, 2020). Now even though the sheer impact of the illnesses do not compare, as the Spanish Flu at the 100-day point had infected nearly 40 million people and COVID-19 has tallied 3.5 million people, the measures used to 'flatten the curve' of the virus spread have been similarly implemented (Evon, 2020).

Summary

Air Force pilot retention has been a problematic workforce issue throughout the last few decades as the Air Force has faced commercial aviation industry competition for pilots. Military aviators are viewed as a premium by the airline, transportation, and logistical industries because they are highly trained technicians with high quality, verifiable training and flight hours. Further, military pilots tend to meet more of the requirements that major airlines are looking for in their pilot prospects (college degrees, sufficient training hours, and documented flight hours). When the demand for pilots continues to grow globally, the Air Force will need to enhance its management of pilot workforce and retention programs in order to stay relevant to the NDS. However, the emergence of COVID-19 has changed the landscape in this area and may inevitably increase retention in the short-term.

III. Methodology

This research examines the measures currently employed by the Air Force that focus on improving aviator retention. More specifically, this research is aimed at the contemporary issues and conditions that are influencing their decision to remain in service or to exit their military careers, as well as how well the Air Force is doing to at curbing the diminished culture and influencing their decision to stay. A survey was produced to focus on areas that have been identified by pilots as problem categories, and current measures addressing these areas were attached to the survey for measurement. To measure the attitudes and opinions on the focus areas, a 7-point Likert scale was added to the survey to quantify each survey item. The chapter reviews specifics on the development of the survey, the survey's implementation, an overview of the Likert scale, and a division of the survey data. The statistical analysis will focus the Air Force on where it needs to concentration their efforts and where they are benefiting from initiatives already put in place.

Survey Development

The Air Mobility Retention Measures (AMRM) Pilot Survey originated, in part, from an interdependency diagram (Appendix B. Retention Measures – Interrelationship Diagram) constructed from analyses performed by HAF/ACTF and AMC's Operational Wings and attached pilots. A 2019 outreach and retention review performed by the ACTF found that a majority of complaints held by pilots can be categorized into five specific areas: PERSTEMPO, Crew Ratio and Utilization, Deployment Transparency, Better Compensation, and Lifestyle Predictability (ACTF, 2019). Based on these five main categorical areas, survey questions were

crafted to gather data regarding recently employed Air Force initiatives that would affect pilots in these areas. Along with these, the psychological constructs were analyzed, and six were identified to contain certain elements within Air Force retention measures. Trust, organizational culture profile, pay satisfaction, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and perceived organizational support were constructs that were analyzed and included in the generation of the survey. Lastly, specific demographic information was included in the survey to measure correlations between these and the responses.

The survey was intended to be administered to three Squadrons. Although limited, the survey was aimed to encompass a wide range of MAF specialties and qualifications and was forecast to glean insight into how a portion of AMC pilots feel. Multiple analyses were established to assess trends, correlations, and significance of the current Air Force MAF pilot culture. The test's initial results were to be used to scatter plot all of the responses on one graph specific to that question. The use of this analytic tool allows the determination of any trend in the MAF pilot's current culture. Traditional data analytic tools can be applied in order to generate vital statistical metrics for all survey questions, including such metrics as the sample mean (\bar{x}) , sample median (\tilde{x}) , sample standard deviation (s), sample variance (s^2) , and the determination of any correlation (r) between each of the data sets.

Spearman's rank correlation analysis can be used to analyze collected ordinal data, as shown in **Error! Reference source not found.** Many psychologists have used this method in assessing the strength and relationship between two variables with a monotonic relationship (Wissler, 1905). The correlation coefficient (R_s) can be calculated by using the equation below; it will always result in an answer between 1.0 (a perfect positive correlation) and -1.0 (a perfect negative correlation).

$$R_s = 1 - \frac{6\sum d_i^2}{n(n^2 - 1)}$$
(3)

Where d_i = difference in paired ranks, n = number of cases, and i = paired score.



Figure 12. The Significance of the Spearman's Rank Correlation Coefficient and Degrees of Freedom (Royal Geographical Society, 2020)

There were 45 survey questions, with some including subsets, that analyzed the psychological constructs of the Airman surveyed and 16 survey questions generated to measure the personal effectiveness of each retention initiative currently being employed. Regression analysis and other analytic tools can be utilized to assess the perceived climate within the MAF pilot community and the perceived effectiveness of each initiative. With the collected data, box

and whisker plots can be created to graphically show the sample mean (\bar{x}) , sample median (\tilde{x}) , top and bottom 25%, and any outliers, as shown in **Error! Reference source not found.**



Figure 13. Example of a Box and Whisker plot (Galarnyk, 2018)

Demographics

The size and scope of the respondent pool were quite limited, given the current constraints provided by the COVID-19 pandemic and inevitably were unable to be utilized in the AMRM survey. The goal of this research was to gather a quality subset of the MAF populace to give valuable insight into any underlying sentiment towards the Air Force's changing culture. The three Squadrons were chosen because of the proximity to Joint Base McGuire-Dix-Lakehurst in the case that this research needed to shift to interviews, instead of surveys, and because these Squadrons have every type of MAF pilot in its ranks.

Implementation of Survey

Permission to disperse the survey was requested and granted by three operational Squadrons Commander's containing a variety of AMC pilots from diverse backgrounds. The survey was coded and maintained through a survey research services website that maintains compatibility and analytical capability for seamless employment and review of collected data. This organizational process and structure served to mitigate normal research bias. However, in late April 2020, the AMRM survey was denied by AFPC, as it pertained to academic research and was being managed by a student of AFIT.

Data Overview

The 70-question web-based interactive survey consisted of a variety of demographic, retention measures, and psychological construct specific questions. Demographic data were included to later map -- via cross-tabulation, histogram, or cluster analyses -- any interconnected relationships and trends existing between specific demographics and their perception of the Air Force. The retention measures focused primarily on the five categories identified by the ACTF as common categorical areas of concern: PERSTEMPO, Crew Ratio and Utilization, Deployment Transparency, Better Compensation, and Lifestyle Predictability.

Although all of these categories are covered in the survey, Lifestyle Predictability, Compensation, and PERSTEMPO have been more focused as they have been highlighted areas for correction by the ACTF through current initiatives (ACTF, 2019). Lastly, the psychological constructs that were incorporated in the survey deal with the following areas: trust, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, organizational culture profile, perceived organizational support, and pay satisfaction. Of these, organizational culture profile and trust are dominant

areas of measurement in the survey as they both overlap inherently in both psychological and retention constructs.

Psychological constructs were utilized to document perceived Air Force culture and climate from the mobility pilot perspective. The organizational culture construct was employed to measure perceptions regarding how Airmen should behave or what attitudes are appropriate for them to hold while serving (O'Reilly, Chatman, & Caldwell, 1991). The trust construct was used to document the level to which these Airmen trust their management (Clark & Payne, 1997). The job satisfaction construct was used to gauge a measurement of perceived job satisfaction among pilots and their perceptions of employment alternatives outside the military (Pond & Geyer, 1991). The pay satisfaction construct was used in order to obtain an overall measurement of the satisfactions mobility pilots feel they receive, holistically, from the current pay and benefits structure (Heneman & Schwab, 1985). The organizational commitment construct was used to measure the Airmen's trust and organizational commitment to the Air Force (Cook & Wall, 1980). Lastly, the perceived organizational support construct was used to measure how well these Airmen are perceiving the support being provided by their organization and the Air Force (Eisenberger, Huntington, Hutchison, & Sowa, 1986).

Likert Scale

Within the survey, Likert scales are used liberally in order to quantify the data for indepth analysis. Likert scales were the creation of Rensis Likert and were introduced to the psychological field in 1932 to simplify the complexity of the pre-existing scaling technique (Rinker, 2014). Likert assembled his scale to identify an infinite number of attitudes in a measurable format (Likert, 1932). As such, the scales use fixed choice response formats and are

designed to measure attitudes and opinions, or levels of agreement/disagreement (Bowling, 2002).

Likert scales were used because they give a more detailed look at the emotions and attitudes behind the response to the question being asked. Likert scales allow this inherently qualitative subject to be analyzed by a quantitative eye. Figure 14, an example of a Likert scale question, shows how a single survey question can be quantified into a degree of possible answers. They have the advantages of not expecting a simple yes or no, but rather allow for degrees of opinions on a specific question (McLeod, 2008). However, since this research relies on human responses, it is susceptible to imperfections inherent in the human condition. One flaw of this research is the skewed validity of the data due to social desirability. This results when individuals mislead on a survey to put themselves in a positive light with the surveyor. By offering anonymity in the AMRM survey, it should further reduce social pressure, and thus may likewise reduce social desirability bias (McLeod, 2008).



Figure 14. Example of Likert Scale Question (Live Survey, 2020)

Collected data can be grouped into ordinal and interval scale items in order to appropriately measure the results produced by each (Boone & Boone, 2012). Ordinal data are measurements that include letter grades, rankings, and achievements, which fit nicely with the Likert scale ranking of a majority of the survey. The interval scale also uses numbers to indicate order or ranking and reflect distances between points on the scale. With these two scales reflecting slightly separate categories of data, they will, in turn, need to be analyzed slightly differently. The ordinal measurement scale items will need to use the median or mode for central tendency, the frequency or variability, and then utilize chi-squared statistics for other assessments. Alternatively, the interval scale data will use the mean for central tendency, the standard deviation for variability, and the t-test or regression for other assessments (Boone & Boone, 2012). The specifics of the data that will be analyzed will be described more fully in Chapter IV.

Once the data are collected from the AMRM survey, they can be assessed and generally grouped into a hierarchy of four levels of measurement: nominal, ordinal, interval, and ratio data. Nominal data is the weakest level of measurement, representing categories without numerical representation. Ordinal data is ordered or ranked in order of responses, but no measure of distance is possible. Interval data are generally integer data in which ordering and distance measurement is possible. Finally, ratio data are data that can be meaningfully ordered, and in which distance, decimals, and fractions between variables are possible (Allen & Seaman, 2007). The more data points and commonality between responses, the more meaningful the results will come from the survey analysis.

Division of Survey Data

Once fielded, the data to be collected can be organized into three specific areas: demographic, psychological constructs, and retention categories. From the survey, nine questions are demographic, 16 questions are focused on the retention categories currently being employed by the Air Force, and 45 psychological construct questions were developed independently for an analysis of trust, organizational culture, organizational commitment, perceived organizational support, job satisfaction, and intrinsic pay satisfaction. Moreover, all 16 retention category questions contained portions of these physiological construct characteristics that are to be used for further analysis of motivation. The data can be analyzed for trends and the identification of correlations among influencers and constructs after the data are bundled into its specific group.

Career Decisions Survey Analysis

Near the end of this study, data were made available by AF/A1XD of the resultant answers for the 2019 Air Force Career Decisions Survey. This newly formed availability of data allowed this study to perform analyses outlined in the previous section that was initially intended for the AMRM survey. As well as this, the Career Decisions Survey inherently contained specific questions associated with the psychological constructs built in the AMRM: trust, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, organizational culture profile, perceived organizational support, and pay satisfaction. With these consistent psychological constructs as a foundation of this survey, similar analyses can be confidently performed. With the applicable data converted to an appropriate five-point Likert type scale, a Spearman correlation analysis was able to be performed on these data. This analysis mimics the planned analysis for the AMRM survey in the

correlation of variables but focused the comparable variable to a specifically directed question and not psychological constructs associated with retention measures. The directed question used for correction was:

Question 38 – "What are your current intentions toward remaining in the Air Force beyond your current enlistment or service commitment?"

Identifying a specific question for correlation allows for an analysis to render variables that are statistically linked to one another. Further, an association between questions can be analyzed, and a negative correlation between specific questions can be sought. This negative correlation will identify areas directly affecting a pilot's decision to leave the Air Force and aid the ACTF in focusing efforts in this area to improve conditions more suitable for MAF pilots.

Regression Analysis

As we moved towards the middle of the research, COVID-19 began to affect the global economy. So much that the adverse effects on the economy directly affected airline employment opportunities for potential pilots. As these employment opportunities have a strong correlation with AvB take rates and, ultimately, pilot retention, it became clear that a regression analysis on these variables could prove useful for interested players and decision-makers.

A regression analysis is useful in statistics when predicting future performance from past occurrences. In regression equations, coefficients define the relationship between independent variables and a single dependent variable (Frost, 2020). The better the model fits to the data, the more predictive the forecasts can be. Although regression analyses are used for forecasting, it is better said that they predict dependent variables from the independent values and not merely predicting the future. In general, a regression model can be written as:

$$y_j = \beta_1 x_{j1} + \dots + \beta_n x_{jn} + \varepsilon_j, \qquad j = 1, \dots, m \tag{1}$$

Where β_i is a regression coefficient and ε_j is an observation error (Tanaka, Ishibuchi, & Yoshikawa, 1994). Equation 1 can be simplified and rewritten in the following form:

$$y = x_0^t \beta + \varepsilon \tag{2}$$

Using this regression model as a foundation, an analysis of AvB, with respect to Gross Domestic Product (GDP) and Year, can be performed to determine if any correlation can be made between these and if so, can a model be built for forecasting. GDP was determined as an independent variable due to the consistent research finding that AvB take rates correlate negatively with economic performance. Furthermore, substantial research is being performed on GDP because of the effects that COVID-19 is having on it in May 2020. With this being a U.S. executive power priority in mid-2020, this variable will be the most scrutinized and thus the most appropriate variable to use in our current economic climate.

Summary

The AMRM Survey was created to accomplish two objectives: measure the subjective pilot climate in regards to the Air Force culture and determine how MAF pilots feel about the current measures to address retention. The findings produced from this survey should give the Air Force and HAF/ACTF a gauge of where they currently stand in the eyes of MAF pilots. Further, a review of the 2019 Career Decisions Survey will be analyzed from a similar lens to assess any correlations between imbedded psychological construct questions and a decision to leave the Air Force. With this information, HAF/ACTF will be able to adjust their "plan of attack" to enhance effectiveness enterprise-wide. Lastly, a regression was built with AvB and

U.S. GDP variables to forecast the coming years AvB take rates, as they are affected by the

COVID-19 pandemic and an associated economic downturn.

IV. Analysis and Results

This chapter provides a review of key findings from the analysis performed from AF/A1XD survey data, as well as a regression analysis on the effects of COVID-19 on retention. The AMRM survey was forecast to be dispersed to all of the operational Squadrons on March 25, 2020, and the window for collecting all submissions was to be closed on April 29, 2020. However, due to the emergence of COVID-19, the strenuous approval process through AFSO and AFPC, and eventual denial of said survey, alternative means for collecting data were sought.

Research Objectives/Questions Analysis

The research objectives were to be broken into two groups to assess two separate areas: (1) a review of the 2019 Military Career Decisions Survey with the determination of influence that specific factors play in a decision to exit the Air Force and (2) the introduction of COVID-19 and its detrimental effects on the global economy would play on Air Force MAF retention.

The 2019 Career Decisions Survey was analyzed with regards to answering the three investigative questions and had the below findings:

1. What are the factors where the Air Force is viewed as underwhelming by MAF pilots? After reviewing the data, it was concluded that none of the identified factors contained overwhelming indications of underperformance. Every question analyzed contained 50% or more responses in the neutral or satisfied sections, thus not identifying any underwhelming factors.

2. What factors influence MAF pilots the most in their decisions to leave the military? Reviewing the tally of responses, a clear rank structure resulted in influencers for leaving the Air Force. The top five influences were: difficulty maintaining work/life balance, availability of

civilian jobs, choice of job assignment/locations, amount of additional duties, and number of PCS moves and temporary duty away from home.

3. Is there a distinct correlation between unsatisfied factors and decisions to exit the military? After a Spearman correlation was performed on all selected questions, the top two identified factors that closely correlated with a decision to leave the Air Force were feelings that the Air Force does not value the individual's aviation skills and a declaration of currently looking for other employment outside the military (Appendix D. 2019 Military Career Decisions Survey Correlation Results).

After reviewing historical responses to economic downturns and associated AvB take rates, a conclusion was made regarding the adverse effects COVID-19 will have on the economy and the temporary increase in pilot retention. Further analysis on this topic is provided later in this chapter.

Career Decisions Survey Analysis

Without sufficient data to answer the original research questions associated with this study, an effort was made to analyze data in the area of this study so that some insights can be made from the current climate of MAF pilots. These insights will assist with the regression analysis of AvB that will be shown in the following section.

Air Force Policy Analysis office (AF/A1XD) provided cleansed survey results from their 2019 Air Force Careers Decisions Survey and allowed this study to analyze the results further. After further filtering the data to include MAF pilots exclusively and selecting questions in line with this study and psychological constructs, a resultant of 25 questions (40 responses, as few

had sub-sections) encompassing 496 respondents was developed. A summary of the survey and the main areas analyzed is depicted in Figure 15, Figure 16, and Figure 17.

CORE AFSC	Population (#)	Invited (#)	Respondents (#)	Participation Rate
11M	4384	1347	496	36.8%

Figure 15. 2019 Military Career Decisions Survey Participation (Mitchell, 2020)



Figure 16. Career Intention Survey Demographics of 11M Pilots (Mitchell, 2020)



Figure 17. Measure of 11M Satisfaction in 2019 Career Decisions Survey (Mitchell, 2020)

Once this data was cleansed, it needed to be reformatted from nominal to ordinal measure, so that a comparative analysis could be accomplished that would be in line with this study. For consistency in the analysis, "Definitely Remain in the Air Force" / "Very Satisfied" / "Very Important" were coded as 5 and Definitely NOT remain in the Air Force" / "Very Unsatisfied" / "Not Very Important" were coded as 1. Once complete, a two-tailed Spearman correlation was performed between all variables with respect to one specific question, question 38 (Figure 18). Question 38 was the focus of this analysis as this study deals with retention of

pilots and variables that affect their decisions to leave the Air Force. Further, as this data was received at the conclusion of the research, time for analysis became a deciding factor in where to focus.



Figure 18. Question 38 from the 2019 Career Decisions Survey

With this analysis performed, a statistically significant correlation was found between Question 38 and 26 other questions at a 99% confidence level, as well as two questions at a 95% confidence level. Further, six of the questions contained a negative correlation with Question 38, and the rest were positive. The negative correlated questions deal with: currently looking for another job (-0.446) (Figure 19), amount of time separated from family (-0.164), high PERSTEMPO (-0.101), importance of influence over next assignment (-0.073), compensation (-

0.052), and reduction in additional duties (-0.038). These negative correlations show linkages that high PERSTEMPO, lifestyle predictability with moves, compensation, and additional duties are contributing factors in a pilot's decision to leave the Air Force. Although the correlation between the question 38 and the rest of the variables remained low, it shows statistical significance between these variables and the decision to leave the military. The entire Spearman correlation report can be found in Appendix D. 2019 Military Career Decisions Survey Correlation Results



Figure 19. Question 92 from the 2019 Career Decisions Survey



Figure 20. Top Ranked "Leave" Influences for MAF Pilots (Mitchell, 2020)



Figure 21. Top Ranked "Stay" Influences for MAF Pilots (Mitchell, 2020)

Figure 20 and Figure 21 are extracts for the AF/A1XD analysis on the Career Decisions Survey. These figures show the top five influences for staying in the Air Force as (1) patriotism, (2) job satisfaction, (3) ability to contribute to the mission, (4) compensation, and (5) job security. Conversely, Figure 20 identified the top five influences for leaving the Air Force as (1) difficulty maintaining a work/life balance, (2) availability of civilian jobs, (3) choice of job assignments, (4) high number of PCS moves, and (5) number of time away from home. The insights provided by these figures show a concern with the PERSTEMPO and uncontrollable

aspects inherently built in the military. However, the Air Force offers acceptable compensation and job security in the eyes of a majority of the surveyed populace. These findings, although not included in the analysis within this study, will add background and justification to the regression forecast built in the following section.

Retention Analysis on Gross Domestic Product (GDP) reaction to COVID-19

As COVID-19 has ravaged global health and the economy, it has also shifted course for a majority of business. Multiple airlines are accepting bailouts, and with them come any measures available to cut costs and keep their company afloat during these difficult times. Where this becomes relevant to the topic at hand is that these "cost-cutting" measures will inevitably lead to reduced hiring of pilots. As of May 2020, United has launched a plan to cut around 30 percent of their pilot force, responding to the strain that COVID-19 and the subsequent economic downturn has levied on its company (Reed, 2020). With this in consideration, a look at the effects this economic downturn has on retention is valuable.

The first quarter of 2020 resulted in a daunting annualized drop in GDP of negative 4.8 percent and is only expected to get worse in quarter two (Payne, 2020). Assuming a negative 4.0 percent growth in annual GDP, a conservative estimate from an abundance of research and the forecasted minimum from economist Mr. David Payne of Kiplinger, an undesirable effect will still be had on commercial growth and employment. According to the literature, GDP is a benchmark indicator of airline industry growth and open employment opportunities (Duffin, 2020). As GDP growth rises, airline aircrew positions open for filling, and conversely, when it declines, reductions are made to save capital (Jin, Li, Sun, & Li, 2019). These forecasts of negative GDP growth followed by a slow positive growth indicate an average four percent

increase of AvB take rates per year, plateauing at the end of 2022 as the economy begins to recover fully, and airlines begin hiring again (Figure 22). The model resulted in the highest increase of AvB in 2022 when AvB take rates are expected to be 55%, an increase of 15% over what they were in 2019. AvB has been a telling metric of pilot retention for the Air Force and, as such, has been used as a primary retention indicator and forecast of workforce levels. The regression calculations can be found in Appendix E. 2019 AvB versus GDP² Regression Analysis



Figure 22. MAF AvB Forecast after COVID-19 effects

Furthermore, if GDP decline negatively affects job availability, then this could further add to the claim that retention will increase during this economic downturn. In **Error! Reference source not found.**, data from the 2019 Air Force retention survey shows that 'availability of civilian jobs' is ranked second among influences for MAF pilots to leave the Air Force. So, if these economic downturns lead to fewer pilot positions, then the motivation to leave the Air Force would decline until the downturn repairs itself. Additionally, **Error! Reference source not found.** identifies that 'job security' is ranked fifth among influences for MAF pilots to stay in the Air Force. Reference Appendix E. 2019 AvB versus GDP² Regressionfor the computational analysis of the regression.

Summary

Due to the timing of the COVID-19 global pandemic and an eventual AFPC denial of the AMRM survey, data was not collected for the original purpose of the research. Instead, analyses were executed on the 2019 Air Force Career Decisions survey. Lastly, a regression was performed on AvB and expected GDP growth for the near future. Findings indicate that a negative GDP growth for 2020 – 2021 will result in an increase in Air Force AvB take rate, thus resulting in an estimated 15% increase from 2019 – 2022 among MAF pilots.

The groundwork has been laid to allow future research to execute a MAF retention survey of this focus. For an unbiased, purposive sample to be had, the execution of this survey should be postponed until the environmental and economic repercussions of this pandemic have resolved, and global operations are back at a steady state.

V. Conclusion and Recommendation

This chapter concludes all of the research and work done determining the current emotional climate within the MAF pilot community and if the current retention measures being instituted by the Air Force are working within the MAF. The military has been continuously competing with major airlines from raiding its active-duty pilot force with promises of higher wages and a more stable quality of life. Research findings shed light on the current Air Force MAF pilot culture and how sufficient each of the highlighted measures are performing within this community.

Conclusion of Research

For the reasons articulated in Chapter II, the survey was not fielded, and no data were collected for the AMRM survey. Instead, analyses were performed on the 2019 Career Decisions Survey fielded by AF/A1DX and questions relevant to this research. Although small, the negative correlation between the amount of time separated from family, high PERSTEMPO, the importance of influence over the next assignment, compensation, and reduction in additional duties show that they affect a pilot's decision to leave the Air Force. Lastly, a regression was performed on AvB as it relates to GDP and GDP growth. It was concluded that due to the decreased economic activity caused by COVID-19, an increase in MAF AvB take-rates is expected to take form over the next three years. Until a survey similar to the AMRM is dispersed, the research initiative of determining the effectiveness of current retention measures cannot be concluded upon for MAF decision-makers.

Significance of Research

The literature for this research project amply demonstrated that the global airline industry and the transportation/logistics industry are experiencing a pilot shortage. Thus, the pilot shortage is not just a workforce issue solely within the Air Force. With world populations growing and air travel continuously being a high demand for transport, trained and qualified pilots will always be a highly sought after commodity for the industry. In order for the Air Force to maintain pilot manning billets at a sufficient level, attention needs to be continuously paid towards pilot recruitment, training production pipelines, and quality of life improvements. This will allow the Air Force to produce enough pilots to carry the burden of mission required of the Air Force and entice the experienced instructor and evaluator pilot to continue serving after their initial pilot commitment is up.

Today the Air Force is focused on improving pilot production, enhancing the quality of life standards, and taking a more deliberate effort to listen and grow its pilots (and Airmen, in general). These measures will eventually begin to change the culture of the Air Force positively, but it will take time.

Recommendation for Action

Based on a review of the literature and anecdotal data gathered through informal discussions with other pilots, this researcher recommends the Air Force continue to pursue measures in line with the ACTF initiatives. The messaging these actions send to the populace speaks volumes that the Air Force cares and wants the best for them and their family. Retention is an ever-changing variable, dependent on many things (i.e., PERSTEMPO, quality of life, flight training, and future potential). It will serve the Air Force best to continue to pursue efforts

of experimenting with initiatives to produce better and retain quality pilots and not be satisfied with the status quo.

Recommendation for Future Research

The survey that was unable to be distributed is attached in the appendix of this paper. Future researchers interested in similar areas of study can use this as a template to survey the current pilot populace in retention areas. The literature shows that retention is a topic that is continuously revisited through different lenses; this is not the first and will not be the last research done on the topic.

Conclusion

In the years following the 2020 COVID-19 pandemic, pilot retention will remain a top concern for the Air Force. A continued effort to improve the production, training, and quality of lives of their pilots will best serve the Air Force toward their desired manning levels. Although the current pandemic will most likely aid the Air Force with curbing the pilot shortage in the near term, airline competition will re-emerge, and retention will remain a problem for the foreseeable future (Insinna, 2020).

Appendix A. Air Mobility Retention Measures (AMRM) Survey

Gender

- 1. Male
- 2. Female

Years on Active Duty

- 1. 0-8
- 2. 8-12
- 3. 12-16
- 4. 16+

Major Weapons System

- 1. KC-10
- 2. KC-135
- 3. C-130
- 4. C-17
- 5. C-5

Aviation Bonus

- 1. I'm currently under contract until retirement
- 2. I'm currently under contract but will expire before retirement
- 3. No AvB commitment

Marital Status

- 1. Single
- 2. Married

Number of Dependents

- 1. 0
- 2. 1 3. 2
- 4. 3
- 5. 4
- 6. 5+

Commissioning Source

- 1. OTS
- 2. ROTC
- 3. Air Force Academy

Average annual days away from home (last 3 years)

- 1. 0-60
- 2. 60-120
- 3. 120-180
- 4. 180-240
- 5. 240+

Blended Retirement System

- 1. Enrolled in BRS
- 2. Enrolled in legacy High-3 retirement

To what extent is this value characteristic of your organization? INNOVATION

	Not at all	To a limited	To a	To a large	To a very
		extent	moderate	extent	large extent
			extent		
Innovation					
Opportunities					
Experimenting					
Risk Taking					
Careful (-)					
Rule oriented (-)					

To what extent is this value characteristic of your organization? STABILITY

	Not at all	To a limited extent	To a moderate extent	To a large extent	To a very large extent
Stability					
Predictability					
Security					
No rules (-)					

	Not at all	To a limited	To a	To a large	To a very
		extent	moderate	extent	large extent
			extent		
Respect for individual					
Fairness					
Tolerance					

To what extent is this value characteristic of your organization?RESPECT FOR PEOPLE

To what extent is this value characteristic of your organization?OUTCOME ORIENTATION

	Not at all	To a limited	To a	To a large	To a very
		extent	moderate	extent	large extent
			extent		
Achievement orientation					
Action oriented					
High expectations					
Results oriented					

To what extent is this value characteristic of your organization?ATTENTION TO DETAIL

	Not at all	To a limited	To a	To a large	To a very
		extent	moderate extent	extent	large extent
Precise					
Attention to detail					
Analytical					

To what extent is this value characteristic of your organization?TEAM ORIENTATION

Not at all	To a limited	To a	To a large	To a very
	extent	moderate	extent	large extent

		extent	
Team oriented			
Collaboration			
People oriented			

To what extent is this value characteristic of your organization?COMPETITIVENESS

	Not at all	To a limited	To a	To a large	To a very
		extent	moderate	extent	large extent
			extent		
Aggressive					
Competitive					
Socially responsible (-)					

Most managers are honest and truthful about information to do with the job.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

Most managers are sincere in their attempts to meet the worker's point of view about the job.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

I believe that most managers will keep their word about rewards offered for completion of a task.

Strongly	Disagree	Slightly	Neutral	Slightly	Agree	Strongly
Disagree		Disagree		Agree		Agree
Interpretation						
----------------	--	--	--	--		

I believe what I am told by management about future plans for the company.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

Most managers are incompetent at managing the workers.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

Management are competent when it comes to matters of safety on the job.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

Management shows good judgment when making decisions about the job.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

Most managers do not understand when a worker should be rewarded for a job well done.

Strongly	Disagree	Slightly	Neutral	Slightly	Agree	Strongly
Disagree		Disagree		Agree		Agree

Interpretation				

Management makes decisions that threaten the future of our team.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

Management respects my ability and knowledge of the job.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

Managers treat workers doing the job with respect.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

Management respects the workman's position over rewards.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

Managers respect my view when planning a job.

Strongly	Disagree	Slightly	Neutral	Slightly	Agree	Strongly
Disagree		Disagree		Agree		Agree

Interpretation				

Knowing what you know now, if you had to decide all over again whether to take the job you now have, what would you decide?

	Very	Moderatel	Unlikely	Neutral	Likely	Moderatel	Very
	unlikely	y unlikely				y likely	likely
Interpretation							

If a good friend asked if he/she should apply for a job like yours with your employer, what would you recommend?

	Very	Moderatel	Unlikely	Neutral	Likely	Moderatel	Very
	unlikely	y unlikely				y likely	likely
Interpretation							

How does this job compare with your ideal job?

	Poor	Below average	Average	Good	Excellent
Interpretation					

In general, how does your job measure up to the sort of job you wanted when you took it?

	Poor	Below	Average	Good	Excellent
		average			
Interpretation					

All things considered, how satisfied are you with your current job?

Extremely	Moderatel	Slightly	Neutral	Slightly	Moderatel	Extremely
Dissatisfie	y y	Dissatisfie		Satisfied	y Satisfied	Satisfied

	d	Dissatisfie d	d		
Interpretation					

In general, how much do you like your job?

	Extremely	Moderatel	Slightly	Neutral	Slightly	Moderatel	Extremely
	Dissatisfie	у	Dissatisfie		Satisfied	y Satisfied	Satisfied
	d	Dissatisfie	d			-	
		d					
Interpretation							

How satisfied are you with your?

	Extremely	Moderatel	Slightly	Neutral	Slightly	Moderatel	Extremely
	Dissatisfie	у	Dissatisfie		Satisfied	y Satisfied	Satisfied
	d	Dissatisfie	d				
Taka homo nov		a					
Take nome pay							
Benefits package							
Most recent raise							
Influence my supervisor has on my pay/benefits							
My current salary							
Amount the company pays towards my benefits							
The raises I have typically received in the past							
The company's pay structure							
Information the company gives about pay issues of concern to me							
My overall level of pay							
The value of my benefits							
Pay of the other jobs in the company							
Consistency of the company's pay policy							

Size of my current salary				
The number of benefits I receive				
How many raises are determined				
Differences in pay among jobs in the company				
How the company administers pay				

I am quite proud to tell people who it is that I work for.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

I sometimes feel like leaving this employment for good

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

I'm not willing to put myself out just to help the organization

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

Even if the firm were not doing too well financially, I would be reluctant to change to another employer

	Strongly	Disagree	Slightly	Neutral	Slightly	Agree	Strongly
	Disagree		Disagree		Agree		Agree
Interpretation							

I feel myself to her part of the organization

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

In my work I like to feel I am making some effort, not just for myself, but for the organization as well.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

The offer of a bit more money with another employer would not seriously make me think of changing my job

	Strongly	Disagree	Slightly	Neutral	Slightly	Agree	Strongly
	Disagree		Disagree		Agree		Agree
Interpretation							

I would not recommend a close friend to join our staff

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

To know that my own work had made a contribution to the good of the organization would please me

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

The organization values my contribution to its well-being

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

The organization strongly considers my goals and values

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

Help is available from the organization when I have a problem

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

The organization really cares about my well-being

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

The organization is willing to help me when I need a special favor

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

The organization cares about my general satisfaction at work

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

The organization cares about my opinions.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

The organization takes pride in my accomplishments at work.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

The organization tries to make my job as interesting as possible.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Interpretation							

The recent changes towards the deployment cycle (reducing/removing OCONUS deployment requirements, bringing back deployments stateside) has positively affected my perception of the MAF PERSTEMPO.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Personal Opinion							

The addition of Commander's Support Staff (CSS) back to the Operational Squadron has allowed me to more focus my efforts on flying & training.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Personal Opinion							

The addition of the CSS back to the Operational Squadron has given me back time to spend with my friends & family.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Personal Opinion							

The introduction of the Readiness Driven Allocation Process (RDAP) has increased the quality of flight training.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Personal Opinion							

The re-introduction of the Squadron Deployment model would make deployments more receptive for me.

	Strongly	Disagree	Slightly	Neutral	Slightly	Agree	Strongly
	Disagree		Disagree		Agree		Agree
Personal Opinion							

The changes to volunteer benefits for 365 deployments (preferred and advance assignments) has made the possibility of a long term deployments more palatable.

Strongly	Disagree	Slightly	Neutral	Slightly	Agree	Strongly
Disagree		Disagree		Agree		Agree

Personal Opinion							
------------------	--	--	--	--	--	--	--

The monetary amount of the Aviation Bonus (AvB) has positively affected my decision to remain in the military.Current AvB for 11M is \$30,000 per year (1, 2, 5, or 9 years)

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Personal Opinion							

Expansion to the advance aviation courses available (Weapons School, Advanced Instrument School, Safety School, Test Pilot School, etc.) would greatly increase my motivation to stay in the military.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Personal Opinion							

What is your level of perceived fairness of pay between the military and the airline industry?

	Very Unfair	Unfair	Slightly Unfair	Average	Slightly Fair	Fair	Excellent
Personal Opinion							

The CSAF's efforts to re-focus on the Squadron has better affected my day-to-day life.

	Strongly	Disagree	Slightly	Neutral	Slightly	Agree	Strongly
	Disagree		Disagree		Agree		Agree
Personal Opinion							

I think that the removal of Below Primary Zone (BTZ) promotion is a good overall change for the AF.

Strongly	Disagree	Slightly	Neutral	Slightly	Agree	Strongly
					-	

	Disagree	Disagree	Agree	Agree
Personal Opinion				

I believe the creation of the Rated Engagement and Retention Branch will improve my experience/perception with the assignment process.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Personal Opinion							

Headquarters Air Force (HAF) is working with AFPC to implement an Airman Centric Delivery Model (ACDM) to allow for better "flight following" of each individual Airman throughout their career. I believe these changes are a great move forward in taking care of our Airmen.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Personal Opinion							

The Air Force is looking at increasing Air Force Personnel Center (AFPC) Assignment Officer's 45% in order to perform better customer service to the service member's assignment process. Likewise, Headquarters Air Force (HAF) is working with AFPC to implement an Airman Centric Delivery Model (ACDM) to allow for better "flight following" of each individual Airman throughout their career. I believe these changes are a great move forward in taking care of our Airmen.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Personal Opinion							

What is you perception of the pay provided to civilian pilots at a comparable point in their careers?

	>40%	20-40%	10-20%	0-10%	Same	0-10%	10-20%	20-40%	>40%
	less	less	less	less		greater	greater	greater	
Compared to your salary									

I plan on staying in the Air Force until retirement.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Slightly Disagree	Neutral	Slightly Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree
Personal Opinion							



Appendix B. Retention Measures – Interrelationship Diagram

Appendix C. 2019 Military Career Decisions Survey (Abbreviated)

2019 Military Career Decisions Survey

Q1 This official Air Force survey is your opportunity to talk directly to Senior Leadership regarding what influences you to remain in or separate/retire from the Air Force. Please take the time to thoughtfully respond to each item. The information you provide will be kept confidential. Your responses will be grouped with other responses prior to providing survey findings to Senior Leadership. Identifying information will be used only by government and contractor staff engaged in survey research and analysis supporting military talent management.

The term 'Air Force' is used throughout this survey. Respondents should interpret 'Air Force' as a Total Force term of reference for their specific component (Active Duty, Air National Guard, or Air Force Reserve).

Do NOT provide names of individuals, units, or locations. Remember OPSEC guidance and do not discuss or comment on classified or operationally sensitive information. We cannot provide confidentiality to a participant regarding comments involving criminal activity/behavior, or statements that pose a threat to yourself or others.

Privacy Act Statement

Authority: 10 U.S.C.; 8013, SECAF

Purpose: To provide senior leadership insight on what factors influence Airmen to remain in or separate/retire from the Air Force.
Routine Uses: Feedback will be used to re-assess personnel policies and programs.
Disclosure: Providing information in this survey is voluntary. Individual responses will be kept confidential.

Q2

Please indicate how important each of the following factors are to your career satisfaction.

		Not	Slightly	Moderately	Very
	IN/A	important	important	important	important
Having influence over your next assignment	0	0	0	0	0
Your opportunities for professional growth and career broadening	0	0	0	0	0
Being promoted to higher grades	0	0	0	0	0
Your PERSTEMPO (the number of days you are away from home for official					
duty)	0	0	0	0	0
Your unit's mission	0	o	0	0	0
Limiting the amount of time you are separated from your family	0	0	0	0	0
Compensation (including pay, allowances, bonuses, and retirement)	0	0	0	0	0
Quality of your unit's leadership	0	0	0	0	0
Your unit's climate (e.g., camaraderie, teamwork, support)	0	0	0	0	0

Q3

Please indicate your level of <u>satisfaction</u> with each of the following factors.

		Very		Neither dissatisfied nor		Very
	N/A	dissatisfied	Dissatisfied	satisfied	Satisfied	satisfied
Your opportunity to influence your next assignment	0	0	0	0	0	0
Your opportunities for professional growth and career						
broadening	0	0	0	0	0	0
Your opportunity to be promoted to higher grades	0	0	0	0	0	0
Your PERSTEMPO (the number of days you are away from						
home for official duty)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Your unit's mission	0	0	0	o	0	0
The amount of time you are separated from your family	0	0	0	0	0	0
Compensation (including pay, allowances, bonuses, and						
retirement)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Quality of your unit's leadership	0	0	0	٥	0	0
Your unit's climate (e.g., camaraderie, teamwork, support)	0	0	0	o	0	0

Q4 Please use the scale provided to answer the following questions.

To what extent do you feel the Air Force values...

	Not at all	Very little	Somewhat	To a great extent	Don't know
your input when making assignment decisions?	0	0	0	0	0
professional growth and career broadening?	0	0	0	ο	0
promotion to higher grades?	0	0	0	0	0
managing PERSTEMPO (the number of days you are away from home for official duty)?		-			-
your unit's mission?	0	0	0	0	0
your career field?	0	0	0	0	0
limiting the amount of time you are separated from your family?	0	0	0	0	0
intering the amount of time you are separated from you furthing.	0	0	0	0	0
appropriately compensating you (including pay, anowances, bonuses, and retirement)?	0	0	0	0	0
developing leadership within your unit?	0	0	0	0	0
your unit's climate (e.g., camaraderie, teamwork, support)?	0	0	0	0	0

Q5 How would you describe your current PERSTEMPO?

PERSTEMPO is the number of days you are away from home for official duty.

- Too high
- About right
- $\circ \quad \text{ Too low} \quad$

Q6

On average, how many hours per week do you spend performing additional duties?

If you are a Traditional Guard or Reserve member NOT on orders, please respond based on time spent in an average drill weekend.

Additional duties include duties other than those related to the performance of your primary duties.

- N/A; I am not assigned any additional duties
- \circ 0 hours
- $\circ \quad \ \ 1\text{-}9 \ hours$
- \circ 10-15 hours
- 16-20 hours
- \circ 21-25 hours
- $\circ \quad \ \ 26\text{-}30 \ hours$
- More than 30 hours

Q7 How has the amount of time you spend performing additional duties changed over the last 2 years?

- Significantly increased
- Increased
- Remained the same
- o Decreased
- Significantly decreased
- o N/A; I have served in the Air Force for less than 2 years or have not performed any additional duties over the last 2 years

Q18 What is your current marital status?

- Married
- Separated
- Divorced
- Widowed
- Never married
- Prefer not to answer

Q19 Are you currently in a committed, romantic relationship?

- Yes
- o No
- Prefer not to answer

Q20 What is the <u>current</u> status of your spouse/partner?

- Civilian (not a military member)
- Active duty Air Force member
- Active duty member of another military Service
- Reserve or Guard member

Q30 Using the list below, please select **up to 5** issues that you personally consider to be top influences to **leave** the Air Force.

- □ Choice of job assignments/locations
- □ Too many PCS moves
- □ Not enough PCS opportunities
- □ Spouse employment or join spouse considerations
- □ Deploy-to-dwell ratio
- □ Too many deployments
- □ Too few deployments
- □ Tempo away (number/duration of TDYs)
- □ Leadership
- □ Overall job satisfaction
- □ Dissatisfaction with my current career field
- □ Lack of recognition of my efforts
- □ Amount of additional duties
- □ High home-station tempo (length of duty day/work schedule)
- □ Working full-time duties outside of my primary specialty (e.g., instructor, exec)
- \Box Job stress
- □ Inadequate number of personnel currently working in my unit
- □ Relationship with personnel currently working in my unit
- □ Lack of opportunities to work with and learn from individuals who come from diverse backgrounds
- □ Unit climate/morale
- □ Hostile work environment (e.g., hazing, harassment)
- □ Lack of opportunity to receive an SRB or retention bonus
- □ Overall compensation and benefits package (e.g., pay, retirement program, leave, medical)
- □ Availability of civilian jobs

	Difficulty maintaining work/life balance and meeting family commitments
	Quality of health care to meet my and/or dependent(s)'s needs
	Lack of quality schools for my children
	Officer/enlisted evaluation systems
	Fitness standards
	Lack of opportunities to further my academic education or for professional development
	Lack of opportunities to command/lead
	Lack of promotion opportunities
	Career uncertainty due to potential Force Shaping/Force Management programs
	Opportunities for off-duty education using the GI Bill
	Starting a family
	Opportunity to do something other than military work
	IT/network issues
ROLE != /	D
	Pay issues
ROLE != A	
	Conflicts with my civilian employment
POLE I- /	

□ Lack of support from my civilian employer for my military service

Q31 Your top influences to <u>leave</u> the Air Force are listed in the box below. Please rank them by dragging them to the desired position, with 1 being the strongest influence to <u>leave</u> the Air Force.

If your top influences are already in the desired order, please verify this by moving one of them slightly so that the list is numbered before continuing to the next question.

- _____ Choice of job assignments/locations
- _____ Too many PCS moves
- _____ Not enough PCS opportunities
- _____ Spouse employment or join spouse considerations
- _____ Deploy-to-dwell ratio
- _____ Too many deployments
- _____ Too few deployments
- _____ Tempo away (number/duration of TDYs)
- _____ Leadership
- _____ Overall job satisfaction
- _____ Dissatisfaction with my current career field
- _____ Lack of recognition of my efforts
- _____ Amount of additional duties
- _____ High home-station tempo (length of duty day/work schedule)
- _____ Working full-time duties outside of my primary specialty (e.g., instructor, exec)
- _____ Job stress
- _____ Inadequate number of personnel currently working in my unit
- _____ Relationship with personnel currently working in my unit
- _____ Lack of opportunities to work with and learn from individuals who come from diverse backgrounds

	_ Unit climate/morale
	Hostile work environment (e.g., hazing, harassment)
	Lack of opportunity to receive an SRB or retention bonus
	Overall compensation and benefits package (e.g., pay, retirement program, leave, medical)
	_Availability of civilian jobs
	_ Difficulty maintaining work/life balance and meeting family commitments
	Quality of health care to meet my and/or dependent(s)'s needs
	Lack of quality schools for my children
	Officer/enlisted evaluation systems
	_Fitness standards
	Lack of opportunities to further my academic education or for professional development
	Lack of opportunities to command/lead
	Lack of promotion opportunities
	Career uncertainty due to potential Force Shaping/Force Management programs
	Opportunities for off-duty education using the GI Bill
	_Starting a family
	Opportunity to do something other than military work
	_IT/network issues
ROLF I=	4D

_ Pay issues

OLE != AD

Conflicts with my civilian employment

ROLE != AD

Lack of support from my civilian employer for my military service

Q35 Your top influences to stay in the Air Force are listed in the box below. Please rank them by dragging them to the desired position, with 1 being the

strongest influence to <u>stay</u> in the Air Force.

If your top influences are already in the desired order, please verify this by moving one of them slightly so that the list is numbered before continuing to the next question.

- _____ Choice of job assignments/locations
 - _____ Spouse employment or join spouse considerations
- _____ Leadership
- _____ Overall job satisfaction
- _____ Satisfaction with my current career field
- _____ Recognition of my efforts
 - _____ Job security
- _____ Relationship with personnel currently working in my unit
- _____ Opportunities to work with and learn from individuals who come from diverse backgrounds
- _____ Unit climate/morale
- _____ Opportunity to receive an SRB or retention bonus
- _____ Air Force incentives tied to increased service commitment
- _____ Overall compensation and benefits package (e.g., pay, retirement program, leave, medical)
- _____ Maintaining work/life balance and meeting family commitments
- Quality of health care to meet my and/or dependent(s)'s needs
- _____ Accessibility of quality care at medical facilities
- _____ Availability of quality housing at my location
- _____ Availability of quality schools for my children
- _____ Opportunities to further my academic education or for professional development

Opportunities to command/lead
Promotion opportunities
GI Bill benefits
Tuition assistance
Starting a family
Ability to contribute to the mission
Patriotism and/or desire to serve
ROLE I= AD
TRICARE Reserve Select

Q38 What are your current intentions toward remaining in the Air Force beyond your current enlistment or service commitment?

- o Definitely will remain in the Air Force beyond current enlistment or service commitment
- o Leaning toward remaining in the Air Force beyond current enlistment or service commitment
- Undecided
- o Leaning toward NOT remaining in the Air Force beyond current enlistment or service commitment
- o Definitely will NOT remain in the Air Force beyond current enlistment or service commitment

Q45 How does receiving a bonus or incentive pay influence your decision regarding remaining in the Air Force beyond your current enlistment or service commitment?

- Strong influence to stay
- Influence to stay
- Neither an influence to stay nor leave
- Influence to leave
- Strong influence to leave

Q46 Please rate the amount of the bonus offered for your career field and zone/Total Active Federal Military Service (for enlisted members) or pay grade (for officers).

- \circ Too high
- Appropriate
- $\circ \quad \text{ Too low} \quad$

Q50

How do each of the following influence your decision regarding remaining in the Air Force beyond your current enlistment or service commitment?

For Guard and Reserve members, please select "N/A; Did not consider" if you are not qualified for the specific policy or program.

	N/A; Did not consider	Strong influence to stay	Influence to stay	Neither an influence to stay nor leave	Influence to leave	Strong influence to leave
Creation of the Military Parental Leave Program						
(established in 2019 to provide 6 weeks primary caregiver						
leave, 6 weeks convalescent leave and 3 weeks secondary	0	0	0	0	0	0
caregiver leave)						
Expansion of the post-pregnancy deployment deferment						
policy to 12 months	0	0	0	0	0	0
Child care	0	0	0	0	0	0

Q84 On average, how many hours per week do you work in your Air Force job at your home station (excluding exercises)?

- Less than 38 hours per week
- 38-42 hours per week
- 43-50 hours per week
- 51-60 hours per week
- More than 60 hours per week

Q87 Please select your Core AFSC if you are Active Duty Officer, Control AFSC if you are Active Duty Enlisted, or Duty AFSC if you are Guard or

Reserve.

OEC = OF	
	11V Dilat
0	11A Phot
OEC = OF	F
0	12X Combat Systems
0	
OEC = OF	
0	13B Air Battle Manager
OEC = OF	Ŧ.
0	18X Remotely Piloted Aircraft (RPA)
OEC = EN	
0	1U1X1 Remotely Piloted Aircraft (RPA) Pilot

• None of the above

Q90 How satisfied are you with your opportunity to sustain and enhance your aviation skills?

- Very dissatisfied
- Dissatisfied
- Neither dissatisfied nor satisfied
- \circ Satisfied
- Very satisfied

Q91 To what extent do you feel the Air Force values your aviation skills?

- Not at all
- Very little
- Somewhat
- To a great extent
- Don't know

Q92

Please indicate your level of agreement with the following statement.

I am currently seeking or plan to seek employment in the civilian aviation industry as a pilot.

- N/A; I already work in the civilian aviation industry as a pilot
- Strongly disagree
- Disagree
- Neither disagree nor agree
- o Agree
- Strongly agree

Q100 How do each of the following influence your decision regarding remaining in the Air Force beyond your current enlistment?

	Strong influence to stay	Influence to stay	Neither an influence to stay or leave	Influence to leave	Strong influence to leave
Frequency of PCS assignments for your AFSC	0	0	0	0	0
Locations of PCS assignments for your AFSC	0	0	o	0	0
Security clearance or mission access issues	0	0	0	0	0

Q105 Which of the following **best** describes your preference as you advance in rank?

- Stay in a technical role and continue performing language duties, with minimal additional duties
- Take on more leadership/administrative duties and move away from technical job roles
- Balance leadership/administrative duties with my technical job role

Q106 Please indicate your level of agreement with the following statements.

	NT/A	Strongly	D.	Neither disagree		Strongly
	N/A	disagree	Disagree	nor agree	Agree	agree
The personnel in my work center are properly trained/qualified for the						
mission tasks assigned to them.	0	0	0	0	0	0
I have been adequately trained to perform the mission-related tasks						
under my responsibility.	0	0	0	0	0	0
The day-to-day tasks under my responsibility are appropriate for my						
level of experience and proficiency.	0	0	0	0	0	0
I feel empowered to fulfill my duties.	0	0	0	0	0	0
I feel capable of fulfilling my duties.	0	0	0	0	0	0
The personnel in my work center are being utilized						
effectively/efficiently.	0	0	0	0	0	0
I am being utilized effectively/efficiently.	0	0	0	0	0	0

Appendix D. 2019 Military Career Decisions Survey Correlation Results

			038	02.1	02.2	02.3	02.4	02.5	02.6	02.7	02.8	02.9	03.1	03.2	03.3	03.4	03.5	03.6	03.7	03.8
Spearman's rho	038	Correlation Coefficient	1.000	-0.073	245**	122**	101*	126**	164**	-0.052	0.022	0.062	202**	266**	20-0	150**	160**	140**	160**	159**
- p	X ++	Sig (2-tailed)	1.000	0.103	0.000	0.003	0.025	0.005	0.000	0.244	0.630	0.168	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.000	0.000
		N	107	496	406	406	406	406	406	496	/196	496	0.000	0.000	406	406	406	406	406	406
	02.1	Constanting Configuration	496	+70	490	490	490	490	490	**	470	470	490	490	490	490	490	490	+90	490
	Q2_1		-0.073	1.000	-0.012	0.043	0.086	092	2.5 $Q2_{-6}$ $Q2_{-7}$ $Q2_{-8}$ $Q2_{-9}$ $Q3_{-1}$ $Q3_{-2}$ 126^{**} $\cdot 1.64^{**}$ -0.052 0.062 2.93^{**} 7_{-7} 496 496 496 496 496 496 496 496 092^{*} 0.077 0.22^{**} -0.044 -0.064 -1.18^{**} -0.0 0.040 0.030 0.000 0.330 0.154 0.000 0.000 496 496 496 496 496 496 496 0.000 0.681 0.479 0.000 0.000 0.005 0.362 0.318 0.7 0.006 0.082 0.007 0.004 -0.025 0.010 -0.00 0.006 0.000 0.000 0.000 0.001 0.017 0.00 0.006 0.000 0.000 0.000 0.001 0.013 0.006 0.000				093	-0.053	-0.058	-0.054	-0.004	118	0.007	
		Sig. (2-tailed)	0.103		0.786	0.343	0.055	0.040	0.030	0.000	0.330	0.154	0.000	0.037	0.241	0.195	0.234	0.929	0.009	0.874
		N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
	Q2_2	Correlation Coefficient	.245**	-0.012	1.000	.417**	0.011	.239**	-0.019	-0.032	.183**	.206**	0.075	-0.021	0.082	.139**	.153**	.105°	.143**	0.048
		Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.786		0.000	0.805	0.000	0.681	0.479	0.000	0.000	0.095	0.648	0.069	0.002	0.001	0.019	0.001	0.289
		N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
	Q2_3	Correlation Coefficient	.132**	0.043	.417**	1.000	.092*	0.082	0.078	.271**	0.087	0.041	0.045	-0.012	-0.003	0.075	0.088	0.057	-0.031	0.046
		Sig. (2-tailed)	0.003	0.343	0.000		0.041	0.066	0.082	0.000	0.052	0.362	0.318	0.787	0.949	0.093	0.050	0.206	0.489	0.303
		N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
	Q2_4	Correlation Coefficient Sig.	- 101*	0.086	0.011	.092*	1.000	-0.068	.660**	.173**	0.004	-0.025	0.010	-0.054	-0.067	295**	-0.035	264**	114*	0.061
		(2-tailed)	0.025	0.055	0.805	0.041		0.129	0.000	0.000	0.930	0.573	0.826	0.232	0.138	0.000	0.438	0.000	0.011	0.172
		Ν	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
	02.5	Correlation Coefficient Sig.	126**	002*	220**	0.082	-0.068	1.000	-0.080	-0.019	240**	270**	112*	120**	001*	0.078	228**	120**	117**	0.079
	x-2-	(2-tailed)	0.005	092	0.000	0.066	0.120	1.000	0.076	0.670	0.000	0.000	0.012	0.002	0.042	0.083	0.000	0.007	0.000	0.078
		N N	0.005	0.040	0.000	0.000	0.129	106	0.076	0.079	0.000	0.000	0.015	0.002	0.042	0.085	0.000	0.007	0.009	0.078
	02.6		490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490
	Q2_0		164	.097	-0.019	0.078	.660	-0.080	1.000	.182	-0.019	-0.049	0.017	0.001	-0.032	207	0.009	195	-0.076	0.005
		Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.030	0.681	0.082	0.000	0.076		0.000	0.681	0.279	0.708	0.988	0.470	0.000	0.841	0.000	0.090	0.161
		N	496	496	490	496	496	490	496	496	490	490	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	490
	Q2_7	Correlation Coefficient	-0.052	.222**	-0.032	.271**	.173**	-0.019	.182**	1.000	0.052	-0.037	096*	113*	-0.065	109*	-0.011	106*	480**	0.023
		Sig. (2-tailed)	0.244	0.000	0.479	0.000	0.000	0.679	0.000		0.244	0.414	0.032	0.012	0.150	0.015	0.815	0.018	0.000	0.613
		N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
	Q2_8	N 496 496 496 N 496 496 496 Correlation Coefficient 0.073 1.000 0.012 Sig. (2-tailed) 0.000 0.786 0.786 N 496 496 496 Correlation Coefficient 245^{**} -0.012 1.000 Sig. (2-tailed) 0.003 0.343 0.000 N 496 496 496 Correlation Coefficient Sig. 101 [*] 0.086 0.011 (2-tailed) 0.005 0.055 0.805 N 496 496 496 Correlation Coefficient Sig. .126^{**} 092 [*] 2.39 ^{**} (2-tailed) 0.005 0.040 0.000 N M 496 496 496 496 Correlation Coefficient 164 ^{**} 0.097 [*] -0.012 Sig. (2-tailed) 0.022 .0221 Sig. (2-tailed) 0.496 N 496 496 496 </td <td>0.087</td> <td>0.004</td> <td>.340**</td> <td>-0.019</td> <td>0.052</td> <td>1.000</td> <td>.698**</td> <td>0.053</td> <td>-0.010</td> <td>0.023</td> <td>.112*</td> <td>.096*</td> <td>$.088^{*}$</td> <td>0.003</td> <td>0.067</td>		0.087	0.004	.340**	-0.019	0.052	1.000	.698**	0.053	-0.010	0.023	.112*	.096*	$.088^{*}$	0.003	0.067		
		Sig. (2-tailed)	0.630	0.330	0.000	0.052	0.930	0.000	0.681	0.244		0.000	0.235	0.828	0.616	0.012	0.032	0.050	0.945	0.133
		Ν	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
	Q2_9	Correlation Coefficient	0.062	-0.064	.206**	0.041	-0.025	.379**	-0.049	-0.037	.698**	1.000	.112*	0.020	0.040	.126**	.136**	.115*	0.064	.137**
		Sig. (2-tailed)	0.168	0.154	0.000	0.362	0.573	0.000	0.279	0.414	0.000		0.013	0.659	0.374	0.005	0.002	0.010	0.156	0.002
		Ν	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
	03 1	Correlation Coefficient Sig.	203**	- 187**	0.075	0.045	0.010	112*	0.017	- 096*	0.053	112*	1.000	464**	316**	264**	172**	224**	254**	213**
	×-=	(2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.095	0.318	0.826	0.013	0.708	0.032	0.235	0.013	1.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
		N N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	406	496	/196	496	496	496	496	496
	03.2	Correlation Coefficient	0.00	00.0*	0.021	0.012	0.054	100**	0.001	110*	0.010	0.020	+70	1.000		075**	0.co**	221 **	0.00**	222**
	Q5_2	Sin (2 tailed)	.266	093	-0.021	-0.012	-0.034	.139	0.001	113	-0.010	0.020	.464	1.000	.554	.275	.269	.231	.265	.233
		Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.037	0.648	0.787	0.232	0.002	0.988	0.012	0.828	0.659	0.000	10.0	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
		N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
	Q3_3	Correlation Coefficient	.232	-0.053	0.082	-0.003	-0.067	.091	-0.032	-0.065	0.023	0.040	.316	.554	1.000	.218	.123	.118	.225	.148
		Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.241	0.069	0.949	0.138	0.042	0.470	0.150	0.616	0.374	0.000	0.000		0.000	0.006	0.009	0.000	0.001
		N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	5 496	496	496	496	496
	Q3_4	Correlation Coefficient Sig.	.159**	-0.058	.139**	0.075	295**	0.078	207**	109*	.112*	.126**	.264**	.275**	.218**	1.000	.243**	.755**	.350**	.164**
		(2-tailed)	0.000	0.195	0.002	0.093	0.000	0.083	0.000	0.015	0.012	0.005	0.000	0.000	0.000		0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
		N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
	Q3_5	Correlation Coefficient	.169**	-0.054	.153**	0.088	-0.035	.238**	0.009	-0.011	.096*	.136**	.172**	.269**	.123**	.243**	1.000	.247**	.164**	.377**
		Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.234	0.001	0.050	0.438	0.000	0.841	0.815	0.032	0.002	0.000	0.000	0.006	0.000		0.000	0.000	0.000
		Ν	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
	03 6	Correlation Coefficient	1/19**	-0.004	105*	0.057	- 264**	120**	- 195**	- 106*	088*	115*	224**	231**	118**	755**	247**	1.000	316**	154**
	<	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.001	0.929	0.019	0.206	0.000	0.007	0.000	0.018	0.050	0.010	0.000	0.000	0.009	0.000	0.000		0.000	0.001
		N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	406	496	496
	03.7	Correlation Coefficient Sig	1.00**		1.10**	0.021	*		0.076	400**	0.002	0.064	or 4**			250**	**	470	1.000	104**
	Q3_/	(2 trilled)	.169	118	.143	-0.031	114	.117	-0.076	480	0.003	0.064	.254	.265	.225	.350	.164	.316	1.000	.134
		(2-taneu)	0.000	0.009	0.001	0.489	0.011	0.009	0.090	0.000	0.945	0.156	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000		0.003
	00.5	IN	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
	Q3_8	Correlation Coefficient	.158**	0.007	0.048	0.046	0.061	0.079	0.063	0.023	0.067	.137**	.213**	.233**	.148**	.164**	.377**	.154**	.134**	1.000
		Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.874	0.289	0.303	0.172	0.078	0.161	0.613	0.133	0.002	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.003	
		N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
	Q3_9			0.024		0.062	-0.014		0.011	0.007	0.042			.277**			.468**			.691**

	Correlation Coefficient Sig.	.161**	0.595	.091*	0.171	0.755	.134**	0.806	0.884	0.356	.142**	.214**	0.000	.174**	.214**	0.000	.194**	.195***	0.000
	(2-tailed)	0.000	496	0.043	496	496	0.003	496	496	496	0.002	0.000	496	0.000	0.000	496	0.000	0.000	496
Q4_1	Correlation Coefficient	.230**	121**	.112*	0.085	0.003	0.088	0.009	106*	0.034	0.063	.596**	.366**	.292**	.201**	.206**	.128**	.243**	.171**
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.007	0.013	0.060	0.943	0.051	0.842	0.018	0.452	0.160	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.004	0.000	0.000
01.2	N Combring Confficient	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q4_2	Correlation Coefficient	.203	106	095	-0.06/	0.050	0.075	0.049	091	0.055	0.043	.272	.459	.393	.103	.186	0.079	.163	0.087
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.018	0.054	0.138	0.267	0.093	0.279	0.044	0.222	0.540	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.021	0.000	0.081	0.000	0.055
	N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q4_3	Correlation Coefficient	0.087	117	0.044	109	-0.038	0.083	-0.063	-0.060	0.045	0.079	.163	.270	.359	.141	.123	0.085	.144	0.084
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.052	0.009	0.331	0.015	0.399	0.064	0.158	0.181	0.322	0.079	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.002	0.006	0.060	0.001	0.061
24.4	N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q4_4	Correlation Coefficient	.166	-0.055	.142	0.083	187	.151	135	088	0.035	0.064	.248	.236	.162	.394	.214	.391	.299	0.085
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.218	0.002	0.065	0.000	0.001	0.003	0.049	0.433	0.153	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.060
01.5	N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q4_5	Correlation Coefficient	.173	-0.006	0.070	.118	.099	0.030	.115	-0.018	0.029	0.036	.165	.206	.208	.116	.247	.113	.144	.152
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.899	0.119	0.008	0.027	0.512	0.010	0.697	0.519	0.428	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.010	0.000	0.012	0.001	0.001
	N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q4_6	Correlation Coefficient	.239**	-0.031	.122**	0.029	-0.007	0.033	-0.022	169**	-0.040	0.026	.299**	.325	.340	.188	.173**	.118**	.333	.188
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.494	0.007	0.522	0.878	0.460	0.624	0.000	0.370	0.569	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.009	0.000	0.000
01.7		496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q4_7	Correlation Coefficient	.187**	-0.054	.133**	0.068	234**	.179**	194**	-0.080	0.043	0.083	.230**	.217**	.161**	.401**	.148**	.413**	.250**	0.019
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.232	0.003	0.131	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.075	0.339	0.065	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.000	0.000	0.668
	N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q4_8	Correlation Coefficient	.214**	122**	$.107^{*}$	0.019	117**	.133**	-0.087	319**	0.006	0.060	.236**	.275**	.251**	.277**	.152**	.196**	.631**	.128**
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.007	0.017	0.677	0.009	0.003	0.052	0.000	0.889	0.183	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.000	0.000	0.004
	N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q4_9	Correlation Coefficient Sig.	.164**	0.003	-0.023	-0.015	0.000	.100*	0.002	-0.044	-0.054	-0.020	.183**	.427**	.302**	.133**	.221**	.115*	.186**	.238**
	(2-tailed)	0.000	0.941	0.612	0.746	0.992	0.026	0.967	0.331	0.226	0.661	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.003	0.000	0.010	0.000	0.000
	N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q4_10	Correlation Coefficient	.109*	0.013	0.048	0.045	-0.037	.091*	0.003	-0.005	-0.014	-0.010	.142**	.255**	.200**	.137**	.224**	.147**	.128**	.220**
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.015	0.772	0.286	0.318	0.417	0.043	0.943	0.907	0.763	0.821	0.001	0.000	0.000	0.002	0.000	0.001	0.004	0.000
	N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q5	Correlation Coefficient	-0.063	0.031	0.017	0.052	.351**	0.012	.265**	.116**	092*	100*	098*	-0.065	-0.007	558**	-0.055	514**	172**	-0.002
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.161	0.485	0.705	0.246	0.000	0.782	0.000	0.010	0.040	0.026	0.029	0.146	0.878	0.000	0.224	0.000	0.000	0.971
	Ν	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q6	Correlation Coefficient	-0.070	0.065	133**	0.006	0.038	-0.050	-0.027	.174**	0.025	0.000	139**	188**	136**	222***	121**	166**	285**	-0.036
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.120	0.151	0.003	0.898	0.398	0.270	0.547	0.000	0.575	0.992	0.002	0.000	0.002	0.000	0.007	0.000	0.000	0.418
	Ν	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q7	Correlation Coefficient	-0.038	0.059	-0.027	-0.042	0.074	-0.081	0.023	.139**	-0.024	-0.014	187**	167**	157**	216**	-0.085	206**	126**	-0.016
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.396	0.192	0.545	0.345	0.102	0.070	0.604	0.002	0.590	0.757	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.058	0.000	0.005	0.714
	N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q45	Correlation Coefficient	.194**	0.019	0.073	.188**	-0.087	0.073	-0.045	.165**	0.042	-0.049	0.027	0.081	0.008	.105*	.182**	0.072	-0.011	.131**
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.681	0.115	0.000	0.060	0.114	0.334	0.000	0.362	0.287	0.559	0.082	0.859	0.024	0.000	0.122	0.810	0.005
	N	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466
Q46	Correlation Coefficient Sig.	.172**	-0.065	0.037	102*	158**	0.067	160**	278**	-0.016	0.044	.195**	.175**	.121**	.195**	.161**	.129**	.351**	0.088
	(2-tailed)	0.000	0.161	0.420	0.028	0.001	0.149	0.001	0.000	0.725	0.347	0.000	0.000	0.009	0.000	0.000	0.005	0.000	0.057
	N	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466
Q50_1	Correlation Coefficient Sig.	0.081	0.000	0.082	0.039	.134**	0.025	.120**	0.074	0.011	0.050	.090*	0.027	.119**	112*	0.013	095*	-0.052	0.020
	(2-tailed)	0.072	0.997	0.068	0.384	0.003	0.585	0.007	0.099	0.807	0.265	0.046	0.552	0.008	0.013	0.765	0.034	0.246	0.652
	N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q50_2	Correlation Coefficient	0.051	0.034	0.067	0.022	.117**	-0.005	.089*	0.045	-0.009	0.005	.158**	0.035	.089*	-0.035	-0.004	-0.026	0.014	-0.010
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.253	0.450	0.134	0.630	0.009	0.908	0.049	0.322	0.840	0.919	0.000	0.437	0.047	0.437	0.924	0.569	0.755	0.824
	N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
Q50_3	Correlation Coefficient Sig.	0.034	-0.018	0.035	0.002	.089*	0.033	,103*	0.062	0.028	0.037	.131**	0.056	.097*	-0.058	0.044	-0.034	-0.012	0.038
	(2-tailed)	0.444	0.694	0.440	0.958	0.048	0.461	0.022	0.165	0.534	0.408	0.003	0.211	0.030	0.196	0.324	0.444	0.797	0.399
	N	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496
O90	Correlation Coefficient	125**	-0.005	0.047	0.042	0.006	0.036	-0.015	-0.048	-0.022	-0.027	286**	302**	280**	205**		122**	256**	107*
· · ·	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.006	0 001	0.209	0.352	0.000	0.020	0.737	0.201	0.623	0.5/19	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	.123	0.000	0.019
	N	402	492	0.298 407	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	197	492	492	402	492	0.018 492
091	Correlation Coefficient		0.015	215**	145 **	0.055	0.020	0.057	-0.071	0.059	-7/2 000 [*]	251**	251**	252**	242	255**	12288	-7/2 257 ^{**}	100**
2/1	Sig. (2-tailed)	.207	0.727	.215	.145	0.000	0.652	0.007	0.115	0.104	0.020	0.000	0.000	0.000	.243	.255	.105	.257	.188
	5-5. (2-milea)	0.000	0.757	0.000	0.001	0.220	0.005	0.205	0.115	0.194	0.030	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000

				N			49	2 493	2 49	2 492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492
		Q92		Cor	(2-tailed)	fficient	446	.090	270	-0.04	0.081	109	0.052	.192	-0.030	-0.031	199	200	199	179	119	123	262	-0.021
				N	(2-taneu)		492	2 492	2 49	2 492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492
Q3_9	Q4_1	Q4_2	Q4_3	Q4_4	Q4_5	Q4_6	Q4_7	Q4_8	Q4_9	Q4_10	Q5	Q6	Q7	Q45	Q46	Q50_1	Q50_2	Q50_3	Q90	Q91	Q92			
.161**	.230**	.203**	0.087	.166**	.173**	.239**	.187**	.214**	.164**	.109*	-0.063	-0.070	-0.038	.194**	.172**	0.081	0.051	0.034	.125**	.267**	446**			
0.000	0.000	0.000	0.052	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.015	0.161	0.120	0.396	0.000	0.000	0.072	0.253	0.444	0.006	0.000	0.000			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
0.024	121	106	117	-0.055	-0.006	-0.031	-0.054	122	0.003	0.013	0.031	0.065	0.059	0.019	-0.065	0.000	0.034	-0.018	-0.005	0.015	.090			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
.091*	.112*	095*	0.044	.142**	0.070	.122**	.133**	.107*	-0.023	0.048	0.017	133**	-0.027	0.073	0.037	0.082	0.067	0.035	0.047	.215**	270**			
0.043	0.013	0.034	0.331	0.002	0.119	0.007	0.003	0.017	0.612	0.286	0.705	0.003	0.545	0.115	0.420	0.068	0.134	0.440	0.298	0.000	0.000			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
0.062	0.085	-0.067	109	0.083	.118**	0.029	0.068	0.019	-0.015	0.045	0.052	0.006	-0.042	.188**	102°	0.039	0.022	0.002	0.042	.145**	-0.047			
496	496	496	0.015	0.065	0.008	0.522	0.131	0.677	0.746	0.318	0.246	0.898	0.345	466	0.028	0.384	0.630	0.958	0.352	492	0.295			
-0.014	0.003	0.050	-0.038	- 187**	000*	-0.007	- 234**	- 117**	490	-0.037	351**	490	0 074	-0.087	- 158**	134**	490	490	492	0.055	492			
0.755	0.943	0.267	0.399	0.000	0.027	0.878	0.000	0.009	0.992	0.417	0.000	0.398	0.102	0.060	0.001	0.003	0.009	0.048	0.891	0.226	0.073			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
.134**	0.088	0.075	0.083	.151**	0.030	0.033	.179**	.133**	.100*	.091*	0.012	-0.050	-0.081	0.073	0.067	0.025	-0.005	0.033	0.036	0.020	109*			
0.003	0.051	0.093	0.064	0.001	0.512	0.460	0.000	0.003	0.026	0.043	0.782	0.270	0.070	0.114	0.149	0.585	0.908	0.461	0.422	0.653	0.015			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
0.011	0.009	0.049	-0.063	135	.115	-0.022	194	-0.087	0.002	0.003	.265	-0.027	0.023	-0.045	160	.120	.089	.103	-0.015	0.057	0.052			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
0.007	106*	091*	-0.060	088*	-0.018	169**	-0.080	319**	-0.044	-0.005	.116**	.174**	.139**	.165**	278**	0.074	0.045	0.062	-0.048	-0.071	.192**			
0.884	0.018	0.044	0.181	0.049	0.697	0.000	0.075	0.000	0.331	0.907	0.010	0.000	0.002	0.000	0.000	0.099	0.322	0.165	0.291	0.115	0.000			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
0.042	0.034	0.055	0.045	0.035	0.029	-0.040	0.043	0.006	-0.054	-0.014	092*	0.025	-0.024	0.042	-0.016	0.011	-0.009	0.028	-0.022	0.059	-0.030			
0.356	0.452	0.222	0.322	0.433	0.519	0.370	0.339	0.889	0.226	0.763	0.040	0.575	0.590	0.362	0.725	0.807	0.840	0.534	0.623	0.194	0.514			
490	0.063	0.043	490	0.064	0.036	0.026	0.083	0.060	-0.020	-0.010	490	490	-0.014	-0.049	0.044	0.050	0.005	490	-0.027	492	-0.031			
0.002	0.160	0.340	0.079	0.153	0.428	0.569	0.065	0.183	0.661	0.821	0.026	0.992	0.757	0.287	0.347	0.265	0.919	0.408	0.548	0.030	0.494			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
.214**	.596**	.272**	.163**	.248**	.165**	.299**	.230**	.236**	.183**	.142**	098*	139**	187**	0.027	.195**	.090*	.158**	.131**	.286**	.351**	199**			
0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.029	0.002	0.000	0.559	0.000	0.046	0.000	0.003	0.000	0.000	0.000			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
.277	.366	.459	.270	.236	.206	.325	.217	.275	.427	.255	-0.065	188	167	0.081	.175	0.027	0.035	0.056	.302	.354	200			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
.174**	.292**	.393**	.359**	.162**	.208**	.340**	.161**	.251**	.302**	.200**	-0.007	136**	157**	0.008	.121**	.119**	.089*	.097*	.280**	.353**	199**			
0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.878	0.002	0.000	0.859	0.009	0.008	0.047	0.030	0.000	0.000	0.000			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
.214**	.201**	.103*	.141**	.394**	.116**	.188**	.401**	.277**	.133**	.137**	558**	222**	216**	.105*	.195**	112*	-0.035	-0.058	.205**	.243**	179**			
0.000	0.000	0.021	0.002	0.000	0.010	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.003	0.002	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.024	0.000	0.013	0.437	0.196	0.000	0.000	0.000			
468**	206**	186**	123**	214**	247**	173**	1/18**	152**	221**	224**	-0.055	- 121**	-0.085	182**	161**	0.013	-0.004	0.044	228**	255**	- 119**			
0.000	0.000	0.000	0.006	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.001	0.000	0.000	0.224	0.007	0.058	0.000	0.000	0.765	0.924	0.324	0.000	0.000	0.008			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
.194**	.128**	0.079	0.085	.391**	.113*	.118**	.413**	.196**	.115*	.147**	514**	166**	206**	0.072	.129**	095*	-0.026	-0.034	.123**	.163**	123**			
0.000	0.004	0.081	0.060	0.000	0.012	0.009	0.000	0.000	0.010	0.001	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.122	0.005	0.034	0.569	0.444	0.006	0.000	0.006			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
.195	.243	.163	.144	.299 0.000	.144	.333	.250	.631	.186	.128	172	285	126	-0.011	.351	-0.052 0.246	0.014	-0.012 0.797	.256	.257	262			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
.691**	.171**	0.087	0.084	0.085	.152**	.188**	0.019	.128**	.238**	.220**	-0.002	-0.036	-0.016	.131**	0.088	0.020	-0.010	0.038	.107*	.188**	-0.021			
0.000	0.000	0.053	0.061	0.060	0.001	0.000	0.668	0.004	0.000	0.000	0.971	0.418	0.714	0.005	0.057	0.652	0.824	0.399	0.018	0.000	0.649			
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492			
1.000						.258**				.321**		-0.065	-0.067			-0.002	-0.023	0.049	.262**	.260**	-0.080			
	.16	55**	.109*	.126**	.187**	.185**	0.000	.122**	.145**	.236**	0.000	096*	0.147	0.138	.116*	.120**	0.965	0.617	0.272	0.000	0.000	0.077		
------	---------------------	------	--------	--------	--------	--------	--------	--------	--------	--------	--------	--------	--------	--------	-------	--------	-------	--------	-------	--------	--------	--------		
4	96 0.0	000	0.015	0.005	0.000	0.000	496	0.007	0.001	0.000	496	0.033	496	496	0.012	0.009	496	496	496	492	492	492		
.165	** <mark>1</mark> .	.000	.337**	.167**	.384**	.275**	.324**	.331**	.305**	.260**	.240**	-0.074	149**	-0.085	0.018	.229**	0.068	0.054	0.085	.232**	.368**	112*		
0.00	0		0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.101	0.001	0.060	0.693	0.000	0.133	0.233	0.058	0.000	0.000	0.013		
49	96	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492		
.1)9 [*] .3	37**	1.000	.433**	.191**	.246**	.250**	.170**	.257**	.372**	.232**	0.005	-0.083	-0.080	0.019	.133**	.095*	-0.002	.109*	.157**	.238**	-0.088		

0.015	0.000		0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.917	0.066	0.074	0.684	0.004	0.035	0.959	0.015	0.000	0.000	0.051
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492
.126**	.167**	.433**	1.000	.129**	.134**	.209**	.139**	.191**	.257**	.153**	-0.003	-0.048	-0.054	-0.016	.156**	0.081	-0.007	0.062	.171**	.167**	-0.060
0.005	0.000	0.000		0.004	0.003	0.000	0.002	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.948	0.284	0.230	0.728	0.001	0.071	0.875	0.167	0.000	0.000	0.183
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492
.187**	.384**	.191**	.129**	1.000	.244**	.322**	.721**	.449**	.291**	.299**	277**	101 [*]	-0.076	0.077	.288**	-0.007	-0.014	0.051	.231**	.302**	175**
0.000	0.000	0.000	0.004		0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.024	0.091	0.096	0.000	0.878	0.754	0.261	0.000	0.000	0.000
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492
.185**	.275**	.246**	.134**	.244**	1.000	.506**	.171**	.200**	.335**	.331**	-0.026	-0.078	108*	0.048	.094*	0.082	0.066	0.057	.221**	.351**	-0.066
0.000	0.000	0.000	0.003	0.000		0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.567	0.082	0.016	0.303	0.042	0.067	0.144	0.203	0.000	0.000	0.143
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492
.258**	.324**	.250**	.209**	.322**	.506**	1.000	.237**	.363**	.305**	.344**	-0.037	130**	097*	0.044	.173**	0.033	0.018	-0.009	.244**	.435**	189**
0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000		0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.408	0.004	0.030	0.345	0.000	0.464	0.693	0.837	0.000	0.000	0.000
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492
.122**	.331**	.170**	.139**	.721**	.171**	.237**	1.000	.412**	.268**	.265**	300**	138**	097*	0.050	.237**	0.019	-0.003	0.009	.208**	.293**	158**
0.007	0.000	0.000	0.002	0.000	0.000	0.000		0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.002	0.030	0.278	0.000	0.669	0.953	0.849	0.000	0.000	0.000
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492
145**	305**	257**	191**	449**	200**	363**	412**	1.000	291**	245**	- 152**	- 230**	- 113*	-0.001	368**	-0.011	0.012	0.022	237**	300**	- 192**
0.001	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000		0.000	0.000	0.001	0.000	0.012	0.976	0.000	0.804	0.792	0.631	0.000	0.000	0.000
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492
226**	260**	272**	257**	201**	225**	205**	269**	201**	1.000	526**	0.013	104*	-0.062	0.039	159**	0.019	-0.011	0.013	266**	211**	-0.067
0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.780	0.021	0.167	0.405	0.001	0.666	0.800	0.773	0.000	0.000	0.140
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	/196	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492
201**	240**	222**	152**	200**	221**	244**	200	245**	470	1.000	0.056	125**	102*	0.000	192**	0.044	0.025	0.024	200**	241**	0.045
0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	.299	0.000	.344	.205	0.000	.520	1.000	-0.050	155	105	0.053	0.000	0.225	-0.035	-0.024	.200	.341	0.045
0.000	496	496	496	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	496	0.000	406	496	0.005	496	466	0.000	/06	/196	496	402	402	/192
490	0.074	0.005	0.003	490	490	490	490	470	490	490	1,000	470	470	0.011	120**	150**	0.070	102*	492	492	117**
090	-0.074	0.005	-0.005	211	-0.020	-0.037	300	152	0.015	-0.050	1.000	.155	.104	0.011	130	.150	0.122	.105	-0.050	-0.051	.117
0.055	496	/196	/96	0.000	496	496	0.000	0.001	496	196	406	0.001	0.000	466	0.005	0.001	/106	0.022	492	/102	0.009
490	490	0.082	0.048	490	470	470	490	490	470	+70	490	490	490	0.018	400	490	0.000	490	472	492	492
-0.005	149	-0.065	-0.048	101	-0.078	130	138	230	104	135	.153	1.000	.475	0.605	141	0.001	0.842	0.052	185	1/6	.180
0.147	0.001	0.000	406	0.024	406	0.004	0.002	0.000	0.021	0.005	0.001	10.0	0.000	0.095	0.002	406	406	406	0.000	0.000	0.000
490	496	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	496	496	400	400	490	490	490	492	492	492
-0.007	-0.085	-0.080	-0.034	-0.076	108	097	097	113	-0.062	103	.164	.475	1.000	0.004	-0.086	-0.001	-0.042	-0.001	152	116	.108
0.156	0.000	406	0.250	406	0.010	0.050	0.050	0.012	0.107	0.022	0.000	0.000		0.951	0.080	106	406	0.990	0.001	0.010	0.010
490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	490	496	496	400	400	490	490	490	492	492	492
.116	0.018	0.019	-0.016	0.077	0.048	0.044	0.050	-0.001	0.039	0.090	0.011	0.018	0.004	1.000	-0.012	-0.011	0.035	0.057	-0.014	0.084	108
0.012	0.095	0.084	0.728	0.096	0.303	0.345	0.278	0.976	0.405	0.053	0.808	0.095	0.951		0.792	0.819	0.452	0.218	0.770	0.071	0.020
400	400	400	400	400	400	400	400	400	400	400	400	400	400	400	400	400	400	400	405	405	405
.120	.229	.133	.156	.288	.094	.173	.237	.368	.158	.182	130	141	-0.080	-0.012	1.000	-0.046	-0.012	0.007	.159	.203	200
0.009	0.000	0.004	0.001	0.000	0.042	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.000	0.005	0.002	0.086	0.792		0.317	0.803	0.888	0.001	0.000	0.000
466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	466	463	463	463
-0.002	0.068	.095*	0.081	-0.007	0.082	0.033	0.019	-0.011	0.019	-0.044	.150°°	0.076	-0.001	-0.011	-0.046	1.000	.673**	.669**	-0.008	0.040	-0.037
0.965	0.133	0.035	0.071	0.878	0.067	0.464	0.669	0.804	0.666	0.325	0.001	0.091	0.974	0.819	0.317		0.000	0.000	0.858	0.376	0.411
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492
-0.023	0.054	-0.002	-0.007	-0.014	0.066	0.018	-0.003	0.012	-0.011	-0.035	0.070	0.009	-0.042	0.035	-0.012	.673**	1.000	.656**	0.064	0.029	090*
0.617	0.233	0.959	0.875	0.754	0.144	0.693	0.953	0.792	0.800	0.434	0.122	0.842	0.346	0.452	0.803	0.000		0.000	0.156	0.522	0.045
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492
0.049	0.085	.109*	0.062	0.051	0.057	-0.009	0.009	0.022	0.013	-0.024	.103*	0.052	-0.001	0.057	0.007	.669**	.656**	1.000	0.048	0.017	-0.007
0.272	0.058	0.015	0.167	0.261	0.203	0.837	0.849	0.631	0.773	0.595	0.022	0.244	0.990	0.218	0.888	0.000	0.000		0.291	0.707	0.872
496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	496	466	466	496	496	496	492	492	492
.262**	.232**	.157**	.171**	.231**	.221**	.244**	$.208^{**}$.237**	.266**	.260**	-0.030	185**	152**	-0.014	.159**	-0.008	0.064	0.048	1.000	.422**	174**
0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.509	0.000	0.001	0.770	0.001	0.858	0.156	0.291		0.000	0.000
492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	463	463	492	492	492	492	492	492
.260**	.368**	.238**	.167**	.302**	.351**	.435**	.293**	.300**	.311**	.341**	-0.031	176**	116**	0.084	.203**	0.040	0.029	0.017	.422**	1.000	279**
0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.496	0.000	0.010	0.071	0.000	0.376	0.522	0.707	0.000		0.000
492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	463	463	492	492	492	492	492	492
-0.080		-0.088	-0.060		-0.066				-0.067	-0.045						-0.037		-0.007		279**	1.000

0.077	112*	0.051	0.183	175**	0.143	189**	158**	192**	0.140	0.319	.117**	.180**	.108*	108*	200**	0.411	090*	0.872	174**	0.000	
492	0.013	492	492	0.000	492	0.000	0.000	0.000	492	492	0.009	0.000	0.016	0.020	0.000	492	0.045	492	0.000	492	492

Appendix E.	2019 AvB	versus GDP ²	² Regression	Analysis
-------------	----------	-------------------------	-------------------------	----------

Fiscal Year MAF AvB Take	e Rate (Yt)	GDP^2	GDP	GDP Growth	Forecasted MAF AvB										
1990	24%	36056422	09 6004.	70 1.89%											
1991	23%	39243960	25 6264.	-0.11%		SUMMARY OUTPUT									
1992	23%	44633088	64 6680.	3.52%											
1993	42%	49191987	69 7013.	70 2.75%		Regression	n Statistics								
1994	57%	55581498	09 7455.	4.03%		Multiple R	0.890397971								
1995	69%	60413310	76 7772.	50 2.68%		R Square	0.792808547								
1996	58%	68224296	04 8259.	3.77%		Adjusted R Square	0.758276638								
1997	53%	76841002	81 8765.	4.45%		Standard Error	0.062036341								
1998	29%	86378436	00 9294.	4.48%		Observations	15								
1999	20%	97998120	36 9899.	40 4.75%											
2000	20%	108972721	00 10439.	4.13%		ANOVA									
2001	24%	113635600	00 10660.	00 1.00%			df	SS	M	S	F	Significance F			
2002	59%	122578112	25 11071.	50 1.74%		Regression	2	0.176713643	0.0	088356821	22.95872354	7.91099E-05			
2003	59%	138516422	49 11769.	30 2.86%		Residual	12	0.046182091	0.0	003848508					
2004	71%	156810501	76 12522.	40 3.80%		Total	14	0.222895733							
2005	59%	1 177750223	13332.	30 3.51%	64.44%										
2006	61%	2 197042983	84 14037.	20 2.86%	62.67%		Coefficients	Standard Error	t St	at	P-value	Lower 95%	Upper 95%	Lower 95.0%	Upper 95.0%
2007	61%	3 215546442	25 14681.	50 1.88%	61.15%	Intercept	1.168556311	0.105285824	11	.09889506	1.14822E-07	0.939158207	1.397954415	0.939158207	1.397954415
2008	71%	4 211979040	25 14559.	-0.14%	66.68%	X Variable 1	0.043933777	0.015381248	2.1	856320653	0.014452212	0.010420916	0.077446637	0.010420916	0.077446637
2009	67%	5 213978384	00 14628.	-2.54%	70.44%	X Variable 2	-3.19585E-09	7.51397E-10	-4.2	253210432	0.001120912	-4.833E-09	-1.5587E-09	-4.833E-09	-1.5587E-09
2010	82%	6 232281984	64 15240.	30 2.56%	68.98%		ĺ	()			· · · · ·	· · · · ·	· · · · ·	· · · · ·	
2011	67%	7 249529412	25 15796.	50 1.55%	67.86%						AvB Take	Rates - Time S	Series Forecas	t v. GDP	
2012	70%	8 267613609	21 16358.	2.25%	66.48%				0.001/						
2013	67%	9 291832305	61 17083.	10 1.84%	63.13%	RESIDUAL OUTPUT			90%						
2014	51% <mark>1</mark>	0 318618930	01 17849.	2.45%	58.96%				80%		∧				
2015	56% 1	1 336883999	36 18354.	40 2.88%	57.52%	Observation	Predicted Y	Residuals							
2016	48% <mark>1</mark>	2 360213828	49 18979.	30 1.57%	54.46%	1	0.644427352	-0.052427352	70%		1-1-1	\sim			
2017	44% <u>1</u>	3 393300291	24 19831.	30 2.22%	48.28%	2	0.626704394	-0.013704394	60%						
2018	38% <mark>1</mark>	4 436450593	96 20891.	40 2.86%	38.88%	3	0.611503926	-0.000503926	tes						
2019	40% 1	5 472153786	81 21729.	10 2.32%	31.86%	4	0.666838578	0.040161422	Æ 50%				N	•	
2020	1	6 435136929	92 20859.	-4.00%	48.09%	5	0.704382756	-0.039382756	A06/				N /		
2021	1	7 426477705	02 20651.	-1.00%	55.25%	6	0.689821003	0.134178997	8				Y.		 • Enrecast AvB
2022	1	8 439367993	65 20961.	11 1.50%	55.52%	7	0.678634618	-0.004634618	≪ 30%						
2023	1	9 457118460	60 21380.	33 2.00%	54.24%	8	0.664774046	0.032225954							
2024	2	0 475586046	40 21807.	2.00%	52.73%	9	0.631308545	0.038691455	20%						
						10	0.589636336	-0.076636336	10%						
						11	0.575197723	-0.018197723							
						12	0.544572906	-0.068572906	0%	2005 2005 22	27, 2020, 2020, 2047, 771		46, 2047, 2040, 2046, 2027	2024 2022 2022 2023	
						13	0.48276737	-0.04376737		2005 2006 20	07 2008 2009 2010 2013	1 2012 2013 2014 2015 20	16 2017 2018 2019 2020	2021 2022 2023 2024	
						14	0.388799328	-0.008799328				Years			
						15	0.318631119	0.081368881							

Appendix F. Quad Chart (Story Board)

References

- ACTF. (2019). Sometimes numbers just don't tell the full story... *Aircrew Engagement Slicksheet*. Washington, D.C., U.S.A.: Headquarters Air Force - Aircrew Task Force.
- AF closes FY14 force management programs. (2014, November 21). Retrieved from U.S. Air Force: https://www.af.mil/News/Article-Display/Article/554827/af-closes-fy14-forcemanagement-programs/
- Airman Magazine. (2018, June 27). *Finding Answers*. Retrieved from AIRMAN Magazine: https://airman.dodlive.mil/2018/06/27/finding-answers/
- Ali, R. (2020, April 9). Business Casual Going Nowhere Fast: Will the Global Travel Sector Survive COVID-19? (K. Grant, Interviewer)
- Allen, I. E., & Seaman, C. A. (2007, July). *Likert Scales and Data Analyses*. Retrieved from Quality Progress: http://asq.org/quality-progress/2007/07/statistics/likert-scales-and-dataanalyses.html
- Amadeo, K. (2019, December 30). *The Causes of the Subprime Mortgage Crisis*. Retrieved from The Balance: https://www.thebalance.com/what-caused-the-subprime-mortgage-crisis-3305696
- AMC/CSL. (2019, September 3). Health and Retention of the Force. *AMC/A1*. Scott AFB, IL, U.S.A.: AMC.
- AMC/PA. (2018, July 20). Air Mobility Command announces Aviator Technical Track beta test program. Retrieved from Air Mobility Command: https://www.af.mil/News/Article-Display/Article/1582403/amc-announces-aviator-technical-track-beta-test-program/
- Angerer, D. (2018, August 25). *Septermber 11 Attacks*. Retrieved from History.com: https://www.history.com/topics/21st-century/9-11-attacks
- Borko, S. (2018, September 14). *10 Years Later: How the Travel Industry Came Back From the Financial Crisis*. Retrieved from Skift: https://skift.com/2018/09/14/10-years-later-how-the-travel-industry-came-back-from-the-financial-crisis/
- Bowling, A. (2002). Research Methods in Health. Open University Press, 479.
- Brissett, W. (2017, August 29). *Revitalizing USAF's Squadron*. Retrieved from Air Force Magazine: https://www.airforcemag.com/article/Revitalizing-USAFs-Squadrons/
- Brosnan, J. (2019, April 11). *The United States is Obsessed with Four-Year Degrees*. Retrieved from New America: https://www.newamerica.org/weekly/edition-244/america-obsessed-four-year-degrees-pilots/
- CDC Editor. (2020, April 15). *People Who Are at Higher Risk for Severe Illness (Coronoavirus Disease 2019)*. Retrieved from Center for Disease Control and Prevention: https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/need-extra-precautions/people-at-higher-risk.html

- Clark, M., & Payne, R. (1997). The nature and structure of worker's trust in management. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 18, 205-224.
- CNBC (Director). (2020). Can Major U.S. Airlines Survive The Coronavirus Outbreak? [Motion Picture].
- CNN.com. (2001, September 23). *CNN.com/U.S.* Retrieved from President Bush signed into law an emergency aid package for U.S. airline industry, saying that "the terrorists who attacked our country on September 11th will not shut down our vital businesses or thwart our way of life.: https://edition.cnn.com/2001/US/09/22/rec.airline.deal
- Colquitt, J., LePine, J., & Wesson, M. (2017). Organizational Behavior, Improving Performance and Commitment in the Workplace. McGraw-Hill Publishing.
- Cook, J., & Wall, T. (1980). New work attitude measures of turst, organizational commitment adn personal need for non-fulfillment. *Journal of Organizational and Occupational Psychology*, 53, 39-52.
- Duffin, E. (2020, April 28). Impact of the coronavirus pandemic on the global economy -Statistics & Facts. Retrieved from Statista: http://www.statista.com/topics/6139/covid-19-impact-on-the-global-economy/
- Editors, H. (2010, February 17). *September 11 Attacks*. Retrieved from HISTORY: https://www.history.com/topics/21st-century/9-11-attacks
- Eisenberger, R., Huntington, R., Hutchison, S., & Sowa, D. (1986). Perceived organizational support. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 71, 500-507.
- Evon, D. (2020, February 26). *Is Coronavirus Spreading Faster Than SARS, Ebola, and Swine Flu?* Retrieved from Snopes: https://www.snopes.com/fact-check/coronaviru-graphspreading-faster/
- Fair Treatment of Experienced Pilots Act, H.R.4343 (Congress December 13, 2007).
- FAPA. (2020, April 17). *Major Airline Pilot Hiring by Year (2000-Present)*. Retrieved from Future & Active Pilot Advisors: https://fapa.aero/hiringhistory.asp
- Frost, J. (2020, May 11). *Making Predications with Regression Analysis*. Retrieved from Statistics By Jim: https://statisticsbyjim.com/regression/predictions-regression/
- Galarnyk, M. (2018, September 12). *Understanding Boxplots*. Retrieved from Towards Data Science: https://towardsdatascience.com/understanding-boxplots-5e2df7bcbd51
- GAO. (1988). U.S. Air Force Requirements, Inventory, and Related Data. Washington: United States General Accounting Office.
- Garrett, T. A. (2007). Economic Effects of the 1918 Influenza Pandemic: Implications for a Modern Day Pandemic. St. Louis: Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis.
- Glaser, D. (2010). Time-Varying Effects of Human Capital on Military Retention. *Western Economic Association International*, 231-249.

- Glover, A. (2018). *The Aviation Technical Track: A Cure to the Air Force Pilot Shortage?* Wright-Patterson Air Force Base: Air Force Institute of Technology.
- Gotz, G. A., & McCall, J. J. (1984). *A Dynamic Retention Model for Air Force Officers*. Santa Monica: The RAND Corporation.
- HAF/A1XD. (2019, January 19). AMC PERSTEMPO. *HR Data, Analytics, and Decision Support Division*. Washington, D.C.: Headquarters Air Force.
- Heneman, H., & Schwab, D. (1985). Pay Satisfaction: It's multidimensional nature and measurement. *International Journal of Psychology*, 20, 129-141.
- History.com Editors. (2020, March 27). *Spanish Flu*. Retrieved from History.com: https://www.history.com/topics/world-war-i/1918-flu-pandemic
- Hosek, J. (2004). *Perstempo: Does it Help or Hinder Reenlistment?* Retrieved from RAND Corporation: rang.org/pubs/research_briefs/RB7532.html
- Insinna, V. (2020, April 10). Commercial aircraft industry's woes could help Air Force pilot retention. Retrieved from Air Force Time: https://www.airforcetimes.com/news/your-airforce/2020/04/10/commercial-aircraft-industrys-woes-could-help-air-force-pilotretention/
- Jin, F., Li, Y., Sun, S., & Li, H. (2019). Forecasting air passenger demand with a new hybrid ensemble. *Journal of Air Tranport Management*, 1-18.
- Kelly, L. G. (2019, February 27). Department of the Air Force Presentation to the Subcommitte on Personnel. (C. o. Services, Interviewer)
- Likert, R. (1932). A Technique for the Measurement of Attitudes. Archives of Psychology, 1-55.
- Live Survey. (2020, May 9). *What Is the Liket Scale, and How do I Use It?* Retrieved from Livesurvey: https://livecusurvey.com/likert-scale-definition
- Logan, G. (2018, April 24). *The Effects of 9/11 on the Airline Industry*. Retrieved from USA Today: https://traveltips.usatoday.com/effects-911-airline-industry-63890.html
- Losey, S. (2018, July 30). *Air Force Revamps squadrons as it prepares for the next big fight*. Retrieved from Air Force Times: https://www.airforcetimes.com/news/your-airforce/2018/07/31/air-force-revamps-squadrons-as-it-prepares-for-the-next-big-fight/
- Losey, S. (2018, June 11). Ending the pilot exodus: Air Force rolls out new bonuses, incentiveswill it work this time? Retrieved from Air Force Times: https://www.airforcetimes.com/news/your-air-force/2018/06/11/ending-the-pilot-exodusair-force-rolls-out-new-bonuses-incentives-will-it-work-thistime/?utm_expid=.jFR93cgdTFyMrWXdYEtvgA.0&utm_referrer=https%3A%2F%2Fw ww.bing.com%2Fsearch%3Fq%3Dhttps%253A%2
- Losey, S. (2020, March 4). *Air Force: No progress in closing pilot shortfall*. Retrieved from Air Force Times: https://www.airforcetimes.com/news/your-air-force/2020/03/04/air-force-no-progress-in-closing-pilot-shortfall/

- Mayer, R., Davis, J., & Schoorman, F. (1995). A integrative model of organizational trust. *Academy of Management Review*, 709-734.
- McCullough, A. (2018, July 5). *Aircrew Crisis Task Force Get New Leadership*. Retrieved from Air Force Magazine: https://www.airforcemag.com/aircrew-crisis-task-force-gets-new-leadership/
- McLeod, S. (2008). Likert Scale. *Simple Psychology*, https://www.simplypsychology.org/likert-scale.html.
- Mitchell, M. (2020). 2019 Retention Survey (11X). Pentagon: AF/A1XD.
- Muller, S., Jenkins, N., Brungard, B., & Sweeney, N. (Directors). (2015). *The 2008 Financial Crisis: Crash Course Economics #12* [Motion Picture].
- O'Reilly, C., Chatman, J., & Caldwell, D. (1991). People and Organizational Culture: A profile comparison approach to assessing person-organizational fit. *Academy of Management Journal*, 487-516.
- Pawlyk, O. (2020, March 3). The Air Force Is Calling Off Its 'Fly-Only' Track Experiment. Retrieved from Military.com: https://www.military.com/daily-news/2020/03/02/air-forcecalling-its-fly-only-track-experiment.html
- Payne, D. (2020, April 30). *First Quarter was Bad, Second Quarter Will Be Worse*. Retrieved from Kiplinger: https://www.kiplinger.com/article/business/T-019-C00-S010-gdp-growth-rate-and-forecast.html
- Perceman, D. (2010, August 1). Congress Passes Law to Increase Safety on Commercial Flights. Retrieved from HG.org Legal Resources: https://www.hg.org/legal-articles/congresspasses-law-to-increase-safety-on-commercial-flights-19803
- Pond, S., & Geyer, P. (1991). Differences in the relation between job satisfaction and perceived work alternatives among older and younger blue-collar workers. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 39, 251-262.
- President Makes It Official: Age 65 Is Now the Law. (2007, December 14). Retrieved from Aero News: http://www.aero-news.net/index.cfm?do=main.textpost&id=d676abbb-5b21-4ab5-855a-cf9a6273ba5f
- Reed, D. (2020, May 3). United Launches Plan to Cut at Least a Third of its Pilots. Retrieved from Forbes: https://www.forbes.com/sites/danielreed/2020/05/03/united-plan-to-eliminate-at-least-a-third-of-its-pilots-jobs-other-work-groups-there-and-at-rival-carriers-are-likely-to-follow/#23b6c4642bf5
- Rinker, T. (2014). On the Treatment of Likert Data. Amherst: University of Buffalo.
- Royal Geographical Society. (2020, May 9). *Royal Geographical Society*. Retrieved from Spearman's Rank Correlation Coefficient: http://geographyfieldwork.com/SpearmansRankSignificance.htm

- Silk, R. (2017, August 18). *How the 1,500-hour rule created a pilot shortage*. Retrieved from Travel Weekly: https://www.travelweekly.com/Robert-Silk/How-1500-hour-rule-created-pilot-shortage
- Stone, B., Wiggins, V., Turner-Holland, K., & Looper, L. T. (1998). *Air Force Pilot Retention: Evaluating the Results of Alternative Models*. Armed Forces and Society.
- Tanaka, H., Ishibuchi, H., & Yoshikawa, S. (1994). *Exponential possibility regression analysis*. University of Osaka Prefecture: Elsevier.
- The Infographics Show. (2020, April 11). Will Coronavirus Destroy US Economy? Lessons From Spanish Flu Pandemic. Retrieved from YouTube.com: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Z9O5BiS79DU&t=289s
- U.S. Department of Transportation. (2017, May 21). *Bureau of Transportation Statistics*. Retrieved from U.S. Department of Transportation: Research and Innovative Technology Administration: https://www.bts.gov/archive/publications/special_reports_and_issue_briefs/issue_briefs/n umber_13/entire
- Wissler, C. (1905). The Spearman Correlation Formula. Science, 309-311.

Zak, P. J. (2017). The Neuroscience of Trust. Cambridge: Harvard Business Review.

	REPC	Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188									
The public reporting sources, gathering aspect of this collec Operations and Re provision of law, no PLEASE DO NOT I	g burden for this colle and maintaining the e tion of information, in ports (0704-0188), 1 person shall be subje RETURN YOUR FOR	ection of information data needed, and o cluding suggestion 215 Jefferson Dav cct to any penalty fo M TO THE ABOVE	n is estimated to average 1 completing and reviewing th s for reducing the burden, t is Highway, Suite 1204, Au or failing to comply with a co E ADDRESS.	hour ne col o Dep rlingto Illectic	per respons llection of inf partment of D on, VA 22202 on of informat	e, including the ormation. Send lefense, Washin 2-4302. Respon tion if it does not	t time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data comments regarding this burden estimate or any other igton Headquarters Services, Directorate for Information idents should be aware that notwithstanding any other t display a currently valid OMB control number.				
1. REPORT DA	TE (DD-MM-YYYY) 2. REPOR	ГТҮРЕ				3. DATES COVERED (From - To)				
4 Jun 2020		Graduate	Research Project				Jul 2019 - Jun 2020				
						5a CC					
How are the A	Air Force pilot r	etention mea	obility Air	5b. GF	RANT NUMBER						
						5c. PF	ROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER				
6. AUTHOR(S) Strength, Rya	an N, Major					5d. PF	ROJECT NUMBER				
						5e. TA	ASK NUMBER				
						5f. WC	DRK UNIT NUMBER				
-			10000000								
7. PERFORMIN	G ORGANIZATIO	N NAME(S) AND) ADDRESS(ES)				8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION				
Graduate Sch 2950 Hobson	nool of Enginee Way	ring and Man	agement (AFIT/EN))			AFIT-ENS-MS-20-J-055				
Wright-Patter	son AFB OH	45433-7765									
9. SPONSORIN	G/MONITORING A		(S) AND ADDRESS(ES))			10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)				
Headquarters	SAIR Force, Airo	rew Lask Fol	rce				HAF/ACTF				
1565 AE Pop	tor, Scott C. Lir	ICK, COIONEI, I	USAF			-					
Washington	DC 20330	0/F311					11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)				
scott c linck n	nil@mail.mil										
12. DISTRIBUT	ION/AVAILABILIT	Y STATEMENT									
DISTRIBUTIO	ON STATEMEN	IT A. APPRO	VED FOR PUBLIC	REI	LEASE; [DISTRIBUT	ION UNLIMITED.				
13. SUPPLEME	NTARY NOTES										
This work is o	leclared a work	of the U.S. C	Government and is r	not s	subject to	copyright	protection in the United States.				
14. ABSTRACT	•										
This research have been re two specific g being employ global pander requirements	a will attempt to ceiving among joals: current a red. Lastly, a fo mic on USAF M	use a mixed- the Mobility A ircrew climate precast was b IAF pilot reter	method research a Air Forces pilot com e and subjective int uilt in the final stage ntion. These projec	naly mun erpr es o tion	vsis to inv hity. To d etation of f this reso s should	estigate the o this, an ir f effectivene earch to for help gain ir	e effect that current retention measures interactive survey was developed to test ess on specific measures currently recast the effects of the COVID-19 insight into the near term pilot manning				
15. SUBJECT T	ERMS										
Mobility Aircre	ew Retention C	ulture Survey	,								
				15		40					
16. SECURITY		OF:	ABSTRACT	18.							
a. REPORT	D. ABSTRACT	C. THIS PAGE			PAGES	Dr. Alfred Thal, AFIT/ENV					
						19b. TELEP	PHONE NUMBER (Include area code)				
U	U	U	UU	119	9	(937)255-3	3636 x7401 alfred.thal@afit.edu				